山口大学大学院東アジア研究科博士論文

Inbound tourism development and host environment for foreign tourists in heritage destinations of Japan, the case study of Tsuwano

Denes PERLAKY The Graduate School of East Asian Studies, Yamaguchi University

Table of contents

	ction d destination development and tourist environment alysis of Tsuwano and reference destinations	4 7 7
3. Literatu 3.1. Int	re review oound tourism-oriented literature review	9 9
3.1.1.	Takayama	9
3.1.2.	Niseko and Hakuba	10
3.1.3.	Hakone and Nikko	12
3.1.4.	Endogenous development	13
3.2. To	urist satisfaction: expectations and difficulties	14
3.2.1.	The expectations and difficulties	14
3.2.2.	Difficulties during the trip	17
3.3. Ac	commodation sector and workforce deficit	22
3.3.1.	Shortage of workforce	22
3.3.2.	Employing women, workforce deficit	24
3.3.3.	The impact of migration on the hotel industry	25
3.3.4.	Innovation	25
3.4. Ac	commodation sector and inbound tourism	26
3.4.1.	Productivity Service management	26
3.4.2.	Service Management	27
3.5. To	urism Area Life Cycle model	27
3.6. Lit	erature review summary	30
4. Referer 4.1.1.	nce heritage destinations Choosing the reference destinations	33 33
4.1.2.	Destination description	34
4.1.3.	Statistics, demographics	40
4.1.4.	Reference destinations	41
	environment and stakeholder attitude survey irvey: Restaurants	43 43
5.1.1.	Research method	43
5.1.2.	Survey results	44
5.1.3.	Survey summary	50

5	5.2.	Su	rvey: Accommodation	52
	5.2.1	۱.	Research method	52
	5.2.2	2.	Survey results	54
	5.2.3	3.	Survey summary	65
6. 6	Cas 6.1.		udy: Tsuwano uwano's indtroducion	67 68
6	6.2.	Intr	oduction of the destination	69
	6.2.1	۱.	Tsuwano's heritage and tourism resources	70
	6.2.2	2.	Population	77
6	6.3.	Τοι	urism statistics and attractions	79
	6.3.1	۱.	Statistics	79
	6.3.2	2.	Tourism boom induced by travel magazines and campaigns	87
6	6.4.	Tsı	wano Town's progress towards inbound tourism	87
	6.4.1	1.	Securing and preserving cultural assets through designation	88
	6.4.2	2.	Tsuwano Japan Heritage Center	89
	6.4.3	3.	Conveying the message to foreigners	90
6	6.5.	Inte	erview with destination development stakeholders	91
	6.5.1	1.	Commerce and Tourism Division	91
	6.5.2	2.	Tsuwano Tourism Association	93
	6.5.3	3.	Former Head of Commerce and Tourism Division	95
	6.5.4	1.	Summary of the interviews	97
7. 7			ion ıwano's tourism development status	99 100
7	. 2.	Su	rvey results	100
7	' .3.	Atti	itude and <i>kikubari</i>	101
7	' .4.	Inte	erviews	102
7	'.5.	De	velopment	103
7	'.6 .	Fur	ther research	105
8. 9.	Refe App			106 117

1. Introduction

Tourism has been an essential part of Japan's culture from the early Edoperiod, with the "Sankin-kōtai" or "alternate attendance" as one of the leading forces behind tourism developments. The different roads going to the capital of Edo (current Tokyo) were lined with post towns, catering to the needs of domain lords and their large entourage. The other form of tourism was connected to religion, pilgrimage being one of the few exceptions of travel that a wide part of the society could experience (Guichard-Anguis & Moon, 2008).

A travel pattern similar to pilgrimages could be seen in Japan in the second half of the 20th century, a time when several campaigns were focusing on furusato (hometown) tourism or traditional townscape tourism (Mori, 2007). The rural destinations that were "discovered" by these campaigns experienced fast-paced growth in tourism numbers, which helped their development into well-known heritage destinations, and supported their economy. While the destinations flourished for a period of time, a slow decline started, which prompted several research papers on the analysis of the different development phases of destinations (Kurosawa, Soshiroda, & Tsutsumi, 2013). Funck, referring to her previous article wrote that "the highly predictable domestic market of the 1960s and 1970s was replaced by a more individualistic one in the 1980s and 1990s" (Funck, 2012, p. 125). This prompted some destinations to diversify source markets, a "key factor to continuously rejuvenate a destination" (Funck, 2012, p. 145).

The framework often used is that of the Tourism Area Life Cycle model from Butler 1980 (Butler, 2011), with five stages defined. The first one is "Exploration", followed by "Involvement", "Development", "Consolidation" and "Stagnation". In the case of these tourism-boom destinations, the "Involvement" and "Development" stages occurred in a very fast manner, as the rise of popularity and the brand was strengthened by national magazines like the Anan-zoku phenomenon (Mori, 2007) and campaigns from the National Japan Railway (Kikuchi, 2004).

The difficulty that most of these destinations face is that after the

"Consolidation" a prolonged "Stagnation" starts. The community of the destination has transformed by this time, as tourism became an essential part of the local economy and identity, especially in rural Japan, where other industries slowly shrink. After this period, the next stage can be either rejuvenation or decline, depending on the innovation capabilities and attitude of the local private and public sector, but with Japan's shrinking population, inbound tourism is one of the most crucial innovation targets.

Formed partly by policies such as easing of visa regulations for Asian countries, the patterns of inbound tourism changed immensely in the past decades. There is a substantial shift in sending markets, with Asian countries making up most of the incoming tourists in the past few years. Although there are differences between the tourists based on their cultural background, some basic needs and difficulties experienced in Japan are similar. It is necessary for the destinations to innovate and create an environment that welcomes the foreigners and makes them feel safe, reduces possible problems this the language barrier and emphasizes both omotenashi (Japanese hospitality) and induces some form of consumption.

This thesis concentrates on Tsuwano, a rural castle town that experienced the aforementioned sudden domestic tourism boom in the 1970s, but failed to recognise the importance of inbound tourism, and the necessity to develop towards foreign sending markets. Through this research, the author aims to understand the underlying reasons why there is a stark difference between successful and unsuccessful destinations, and what elements of inbound development have been attempted at these destinations.

Tsuwano is analysed from several aspects, namely tourist environment, stakeholder attitude and non-private sector tourism development (local authorities and tourism association). After a literature review of successful destinations and development methods, a survey is conducted in Tsuwano and reference destinations on the previously mentioned foreign-friendly environment of restaurants and accommodations. The welcoming environment is one crucial aspect of a thriving inbound destination, but more important than that is the attitude of the tourism industry stakeholders towards the concept of inbound

5

tourism (and tourists). The survey of accommodations is also concentrating on what the establish management is concerned about and what general attitude they have towards accepting foreigners. Finally, the third necessary ingredient to a successful inbound destination development is the work of the local authorities and the tourism associations and their strategic planning.

The result of these inbound tourism development components analysis in Tsuwano is that while the town hall is successfully developing a heritage brand for the destination through national and international designations (non-private destination development), and the number of multilingual menus are the highest in the surveyed destinations (tourist environment), the attitude of the tourism associations and local tourism industry members lack the motivation to make the necessary steps.

2. Inbound destination development and tourist environment

This paper aims to understand the background of successful inbound tourism destinations and analyze Tsuwano as a case study of destination that struggles and has not yet tapped into the inbound market.

Through the literature review of recent inbound tourism academia, the underlying reasons for success and struggle of destinations are introduced, to paint a more detailed picture of what the industry is facing.

Further research results are shown how rural destinations struggle for resources, especially workforce. The impact of the ageing society and the workforce market deficit is discussed through case studies and government survey results.

Another element required for inbound success, the tourist's environment and dissatisfaction with it are shown through the government's satisfaction surveys. The linguistic landscape, communication difficulties and other environmental factor are taken into account, as a required element of good travel experience.

Finally, the Tourism Area LifeCycle is introduced as a tool to compare and further assess the situations of a destination, and the phase of development it is situated in.

The components create a framework, which is used to analyze the case study, Tsuwano and its struggle to avoid decline.

2.1. Analysis of Tsuwano and reference destinations

Two surveys are detailed which were conducted in Tsuwano and the reference destinations, aiming to find the underlying difference that can cause the success or fall of a destination. The targets of the survey are restaurants and accommodations, two key elements of the travel experience. The survey concentrates on foreign tourists' environment and the management's attitude towards inbound tourism, as well as difficulties the establishments face in general and connected to inbound tourism.

Tsuwano is described in detail, with a thorough introduction into the tourism resources that can be the base of a successful inbound tourism strategy, as well

as an introduction into the activity of the local authorities and the difficulty of realizing declining tourism number due to "inaccurate" tourism statistics.

Finally, an interview of the local authorities and tourism association is detailed, shedding light on the destination development strategy (or lack of it) and the attitude of both public and private sector

3. Literature review

3.1. Inbound tourism-oriented literature review

Inbound tourism and its many aspects have been in the focal point of tourism research in Japan recently, as a reaction to the growing number of foreign tourists. This paper is part of this trend, although showcasing a rural destination that did not achieve the needed change, to attract inbound tourists.

A large number of research papers and surveys focus on successful destinations, the expectation and satisfaction of foreign tourists as well as overtourism (Kerr, 2019), a problem that recently made headlines in such hot-spots as Kyoto (Hijino, 2020) (Chavez, 2019) and Osaka (White, 2019)).

Case studies are focusing on success stories, such as Takayama, Niseko, Hakuba and Hakone, some of which are connected to winter sports. The reasons and strategy of these destinations are investigated in an attempt to generalize and replicate in other places, with varying results.

Accommodation is a keyword of some recent studies connected to the inbound tourism, as these establishments are in the core centre of a travel to a foreign country, and in some cases an important part of the experience. This sector has difficulties not just in adapting to the new challenges that they are facing with the growing stream of foreign tourists, but also reacting to a deep structural problem that is widespread and fundamental in Japan's society, namely the ageing population.

3.1.1. Takayama

Takayama has been considered in the tourism research field of Japan as an example of success in developing an inbound destination thus it has been the topic of many research papers. Carolin Funck has written in details on the innovation that Takayama has achieved (Funck, 2012). Some of these innovations in the destinations are the multilingual signs and information across the city, and a positive attitude towards learning foreign languages (Nihon Koutsu Kousha, 2018). The case study of Takayama has also been featured in books on inbound tourism, such as *Introduction to Inbound Tourism* by Yagasaki (Yagasaki,

2017).

The inbound policies were successful as "the development of an inbound mindset was successful" in smaller facilities, international tourists often account for more than half of all nights spent, as they make early reservations and stay for several nights" (Funck & Cooper, 2013, p. 178). The city's orientation was acknowledged early on by the central government, by being designated as International Tourism Model District in 1986 (Funck, 2012).

Takayama's strength is that it was able to open towards inbound tourism before other destinations, thus it was able to diversify source markets and tourists types which is "the key factor to continuously rejuvenate a destination" (Funck, 2012, p. 145).

3.1.2. Niseko and Hakuba

Niseko town in Hokkaido is often mentioned as one of the success stories of a destination that was able to tap into the inbound market. A Yamamoto (2019) explains in his article how the once prospering ski paradise Niseko started to experience a slow decline of the domestic skiing market in the late 1990s. The change came with the sudden rising numbers of Australian and western foreign tourists, which lead to an astonishing growth from 12'113 foreign guest night in 2002 to 115'783 in 2006 (Yamamoto, 2009). The popularity of the destination also attracted foreign investors which lead to an uncontrolled development phase, endangering the nostalgic atmosphere and townscape of Niseko. Onizuka in 2008 already wrote about the growing foreign capital in Niseko, stating that in 2004 there were already 10 companies established with foreign owners and management, a number which grew to 34 by 2007. These companies were directly connected to the tourism industry or indirectly through real estate and property development services targeting foreign capital (Onizuka, 2008). Yasumoto argues that the destination's development was not an endogenous development but rather inflow of capital and business culture, which leads to intercultural differences between the stakeholders. (Yamamoto, 2009). A similar situation can be seen in Hakuba, according to a panel discussion in Hokkaido University, where there are more than 50 accommodation establishments owned and run by foreigners. The discussion goes on that while these companies may have a better understanding of foreign markets, not entering the local tourism association creates a gap between the stakeholders of the destination (Cho, Yamada, Kobayashi, & Machino, 2016)

An earlier research points at the place attachment of stakeholders in this area, and states that while tourism, in general, has a positive effect on both tourist and the locals, this effect changes by the type of connection to the tourism industry. An example extracted from the data shows that the purpose of the visit strongly determines the strength of the attachment, showing that onsen goers are less likely to feel a strong attachment than those who visit the area for the natural and cultural value. This would also infer that ski tourists are similar in being less attached, but the data proves this generalization wrong, as the attachment value is much higher than does of the onsen-tourist (Taniguchi, Imai, Hara, & Ishida, 2012). This research shows that tourist, as well as inbound tourists, are difficult to generalize, and the need for segmentation is present in the destinations. The attitude survey also showed that while tourism is causing a sense of proudness and stronger attachment of the local to the community and the city, there is a distinctive difference what the groups of locals are looking for in the future. While does who are closely connected to the industry are hoping that the city will further develop, those who are not directly connected to the tourism industry - while supporting tourism – would like the city to stay "as it is" connection (Taniguchi, Imai, Hara, & Ishida, 2012).

The fragile community unity in a rural town or city is often stressed by the sudden change of inbound tourists, and in Niseko's case, the rising number of foreign businesses. A recent study targeted the host-guest connection with a resident attitude survey towards Australian and Chinese tourists and businesses. The results showed that while Japanese associated some negative things with Australians, such as rising living costs, leakage and cultural friction between the differences in behaviour, they also looked at this group in a positive light, compared to the recently growing Chinese tourist groups. The Australian accommodations and other businesses also have an impact on the livelihood of Japanese managed establishments, as they are identified as a new type of

contender with comparative advantages that the locals would not be able to achieve (language and understanding of the foreign market) (Nelson & Matthews, 2017).

A crucial part of tourism development in Niseko is that it also has an endogenous development, as shown in Oshitani, Matsumoto and Fukuzawa's report. The paper concentrates on the success of the Road Side station, an entity that was mostly planned, organized and operated by locals. The paper shows the characteristics of this development and how this success might be used as knowhow in other locations (Oshitani, Matsumoto, & Fukazawa, 2018).

3.1.3. Hakone and Nikko

Another example of development and change influenced by the growing inbound tourist numbers is Hakone.

Arima (2017), in his article on the inbound development of Hakone, emphasizes the gap between tourists from different sending markets as well as the reaction of the stakeholders to the change of the landscape. One of the changes that the author of the research paper is describing is the shift from highend and antique shops to low priced souvenir and cosmetics shops. According to Arima, this can be contributed to the decreasing number of Japanese tourist, and the difference of interest between Japanese tourists and the rising number of Asian tourists. This change has a significant impact on the townscape. The local tourism association, at the time of the article, did not address or react to the influx of foreign tourists as it seems to be concentrated around a certain establishment (Arima, 2017).

Another article by Arima et al. concentrates service offered by souvenir shops and accommodations (Arima, et al., 2014). According to their survey, 53.3% of the accommodations have multilingual websites, 66.7% have some kind of foreign language service in the establishment, and 66.7% have services to change meals according to the religious and allergy needs of foreigners. Furthermore, more than half of the accommodations employ foreigners or locals with foreign language skills. The survey continues to show that 19% of souvenir shops are employing foreigners and 31.3% of the shops have someone speaking a foreign language. There is an asymmetry, showing that the accommodations with many foreign guests have foreign staff and foreign language speaking staff. In contrast, mostly smaller establishments are the ones that are not capable of offering multilingual services to guests.

Nose and Furuya (2008) conducted an evaluation characteristics analysis on Hakone and Nikko, and the destinations received high score in terms of tourist satisfaction. The survey conducted in the destinations with foreign tourists and domestic tourists. Two of the most valued characteristics of the destination by a foreign tourist was "communication with locals" and "experiencing rural lifestyle", while both tourists groups appreciated the built and natural heritage scenery (Nose & Furuya, 2008). The survey highlights the importance of heritage and communication with locals as the main attraction of these destinations.

3.1.4. Endogenous development

The destinations mentioned above are different in how the tourism developed was carried out. In some cases, an established destination was able to adapt to inbound tourism while in other destinations, capital and management from outside turned a small town into a resort. The importance of the development method may mean its sustainability.

According to Yasumoto (2015), the reasons why local communities turn toward tourism, is that tourism seems to be a possible way to rejuvenate their industry, and the local community (authorities and residents) can be the main driving force and decision-makers. The needed tourism resources are mostly available in the community, and the tourism industry functions as an export of the community. The difficulty with this approach is that often stakeholders in small rural communities lack the skills for reaching the target market to disseminate information of the destination and they lack the "eye of the tourist". This outsider's perspective is essential for discovering and developing assets which are common for locals, but Yasumoto interesting for tourists. also argues that intrinsic or endogenous destination development is a neglected research area in the Japanese tourism academic society (Yasumoto, 2015).

The case studies mentioned above have both exogenous developments. Although the pressure comes from outside of the destinations, either in early stage as a need to address the prospects of declining domestic tourists (such as in Takayama), or in a later stage as a direct impact of a large number of foreign tourists coming to a destination (Niseko, Hakuba and Hakone).

The result and attitude towards inbound tourism may vary based on whether it was a community decision to open towards foreign tourists (Takayama), the local government's push for economic rejuvenation or development from outside of the community (domestic or foreign). Takayama's endogenous development resulted in business owners organizing language courses for themselves and their employees, while in Hakone's case there are foreign language speaking employees and foreign employees, but the management is not aiming to learn the needed skill.

3.2. Tourist satisfaction: expectations and difficulties

3.2.1. The expectations and difficulties

Foreign tourists all plan a trip with a set of expectations, influenced by many factors, such as cultural background, age-group, their perception of the destination country and their research during the planning process. Measuring these expectations is done through surveys, interview and questionnaire sheets, directly asking the foreign tourists about their experience.

Japanese cuisine and traditions, with a bit of shopping

A survey carried out by JTB in 2010 shows that the three experiences the foreign tourists were looking forward to, were "Japanese cuisine" selected by 64% of respondents, followed by "shopping" and "thermal baths" with 51.6% and 45% respectively (JTB, 2011).

	Sum	USA	Mainland China	Korean	
Japanese cuisine	64.0%	54.1%	66.4%	55.0%	
Shopping	51.6%	13.5%	70.1%	40.5%	
Onsen Thermal bath	45.0%	10.8%	69.2%	47.7%	
Nature and rice paddies	40.5%	45.9%	27.1%	45.0%	
Bustling shopping streets	35.2%	48.6%	28.0%	37.8%	
Traditional scenery	34.9%	59.5%	19.6%	33.0%	
Experiencing tradition	19.8%	35.1%	6.5%	27.0%	

Table 1: Expectations toward the trip to Japan, compiled by the author (JTB, 2011)

These expectations are different based on the tourists' country of origin. In the group of the American tourists, 59.5% answered "traditional sceneries and castles", while "Japanese cuisine" and "bustling shopping streets" were selected 54.1% and 48.6% of the time. The tourists from the USA also chose "experiencing tradition" (35.1%) more often than other respondents. Mainland Chinese tourists were looking forward to "shopping" (70.1%), "thermal baths" (69.2%) and "Japanese cuisine" (66.4%), and Korean tourists were hoping for good experiences related to "Japanese Cuisine" (55%), "thermal baths" (47.7%) and "nature and rice paddies" (45.0%).

In the same survey, when asked about the satisfaction rate in respect of the same selection of topics, while the overall order did not change, all topics show lower rates of satisfaction than at the expectation stage (JTB, 2011).

Experience that tourist look forwa	ard to			
	MF	RQ	SR	Q
	2016	2017	2016	2017
Eat Japanese food	71.2%	68.3%	26.0%	26.1%
Drink Japanese alcoholic	22.1%	22.0%	1.4%	1.6%
beverages (Japanese Sake,				
Stay in a Japanese-style inn	22.0%	18.1%	1.4%	1.5%
Bathe in a hot spring	29.6%	26.5%	8.1%	7.5%
Nature/scenery sightseeing	47.9%	45.4%	16.4%	14.8%
Walking in shopping districts	41.0%	39.9%	3.2%	3.6%
Shopping	54.5%	53.4%	14.4%	13.9%
Theme parks	16.4%	16.4%	6.3%	7.9%
	n=39956	n=40213	n=39956	n=40213

Table 2: Experiences during the trip (compiled by the author based on MLIT 2017, 2018)

A report in 2016 shows different the expectations, while 76.2% of the respondents answered "Japanese cuisine", and 56.6% answered "shopping", the third most eagerly anticipated item in the list was "nature and scenic spots" selected by 46.8% of the respondents. The country-specific expectations have not changed significantly, with emphasis on "shopping" for the Asian tourists, and "Japanese history and experiencing tradition" among tourists from Europe and America (Tourism Business Research, 2016).

Similar questions were included in the Consumption Trend Survey for Foreigners Visiting Japan in 2016 and 2017 by the MLIT Japan Tourism Agency, with similar results. In a multiple-response question on this topic, 71.2% (2016) and 68.3% (2017) of the tourist all sending markets selected "eating Japanese food" as one of the experience they were looking forward to. In the case of the single response question on the same topic, 26% (2016) and 26.1% (2017) of tourists chose this category as the "experience looking forward to the most (JTA, 2017a) (JTA, 2018a)

These surveys show a trip with shopping, eating out, experiencing the traditional culture as well as enjoying the nature of the Japanese islands. While rural destinations have plenty of tourism resources in some of these categories,

an environment has to be created where the foreigners can experience these services to the fullest.

3.2.2. Difficulties during the trip

New technologies can help with online interactive maps of tourism destinations, pre-trip available printed maps of points of interest and regularly updated information on transport and services. While these technologies make the trip easier, the tourists still face different, and significant problems.

Host-Guest Communication

A survey was carried out by the Japan Tourism Agency in 2017, a continuation of two previous similar surveys. The last survey also had a follow-up question part, with topics selected as problems by the tourist in previous years. In the first year of 2014, "free public Wi-Fi" was the main problem faced by the tourists at 30.2%, but gradually this problem seems to be less severe. In the following two surveys, the percentage of foreign tourist marking it as problem fell to 18.5% and 13.7% respectively (JTA, 2017b, 2018b).

This can be attributed to the mobile Wi-Fi router rentals at airports, and the rising number of free Wi-Fi spots in and around the destinations.

The second problem is communication, which rose from 21.1% to 28.9% and while it fell back to 23.5% in the most recent survey, it is considered the number one problem that foreigners face during their trip to Japan. (JTA, 2017b, 2018b).

convenience during travel (SRQ)	2014		2016		2017	
Communication problems	21.1%		28.9%	$\overline{\zeta}$	23.5%	Communication problems with the facility staff
Free Public Wi-Fi	30.2%	Σ	18.5%	$\overline{\langle}$	13.7%	Free Public Wi-Fi
Multilingual signs (Tourism information signs, etc)	4.7%	、 、	13.3%		13.2%	Insufficient and hard to understand
Insufficient number of places to get multilingual pamphlets and maps	3.1%			\Box		multilingual signs (Tourism information signs, maps, etc)
Difficult to understand multilingual signs	2.0%			r		
Information on boarding public transport (trains, buses)	1.7%	Z	11.1%	۲	12.7%	Using public transports
Information on use public transport (connections	4.9%	5	3.7%		5.5%	Using discount train tickets
Credit and debit cards acceptance	2.6%		4.3%		5.8%	Credit and debit cards acceptance
Reservations in restaurants an accommodations	1.3%	N	2.4%	~	3.1%	Obtaining information and making
Obtaining information on restaurants and	1.2%	\Box				reservastions in restaurants and
accommodations		~				accommodations
	n=6352		n=3556		n=1996	

Table 3: Inconveniences (compiled by the author based on MLIT 2015, 2017, 2018)

Communication problems

The surveys in 2016 and 2017 also contain more detailed questions on the communication troubles experienced during the trip. This focus is most likely because from 2014 to 2016, the number of tourists selecting communication as a problem increased from an already high percentage.

The place where the tourist had problems with communication or multilingual signs (MRQ)								
Restaurants	920	28.5%						
Train station	561	17.4%						
Retail establishments	522	16.2%						
Accommodation	173	5.4%						
Castles, Shinto Shrines and Buddhist Temples	316	9.8%						
		n=3225						

Table 4: Problematic signs (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2018)

The first question connected to the communication problem focuses on the place wherein the difficulty was experienced, with respondents asked in main cities (Tokyo, Nagoya, Kyoto and Osaka) and outside of these cities. In both groups, "Restaurants and retail establishments" was selected as the group of places presenting the greatest difficulty with communication. This is followed by "train stations and terminals" and "accommodations" in a different order depending on the location of the survey.

ommunication problems with the facilities staff (MRQ)	Main c (Tokyo, Nagoya, Ky	Outside of the main cities		
Restaurants and retail establishments	I.	23.1%	Ι.	18.2%
Castles, Shinto Shrines and Buddhist Temples		8.7%		7.0%
Train stations and terminals	Π.	12.2%	Ш.	7.7%
Art and history museums		5.8%		5.7%
On trains		6.7%		4.9
Accommodations	Ш.	8.9%	Π.	8.0
Bus terminals		5.9%		5.39
Taxis		7.0%		5.1%
On board of a bus		5.2%		4.5
		n=4284		n=266

Table 5: Communication problems (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2016)

In the 2016 survey, the restaurants and retail industry were linked together into one category, making it difficult for the tourism industry stakeholders to determine where to improve. The survey of 2017 (published in 2018) already separates these two types of spaces into two categories, although reducing the number of possible answers. The results of this multiple response questions show that "restaurants" was selected by 28.5% of the respondents as the environment where the tourists had difficulties with communication and multilingual signs, followed by "train stations" and "retail establishments" 17.4% and 16.2% respectively. By separating the restaurants from the retail establishments, the focus of improvement can be channeled towards the area where it is most needed.

The central topic of the survey of 2017 is communications, with the next questions on the exact details of the problems, starting with the reason. In the restaurants and cafes topic, signs were selected as a problem in 55.5% and communication in 44.5%. As Table 6 shows, the most significant problem with the signs (and written media) is that there are not enough languages, while in terms of communication, the lack of foreign language skills of the staff is the main issue.

Not enough languages	29.5%
The multilingual text is too short	14.0%
The multilingual text has many mistranslations	8.3%
The multilingual text's nouns are not matched	3.7%
The staff didn't try to communicate at all	6.4%
The staff tried to communicate, but lacked the skills	6.4% 33.1% 5.0%
The staff had skills, but the meaning didn't come trough	5.0%
	n=605

Table 6: Communication difficulty reasons (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2018)

The questions continue with the situation where the communication problem arose. The majority of the respondents pointed out that selecting and ordering food is the major hurdle. An interesting result is that "finding the establishment" is considered as a problem by a high number of foreign tourists, which problem can be traced back in part to the fact, that most of the time the name-signs of the restaurants are only written in Kanji, and also more often than not in quite difficult calligraphy styles.

Selecting and ordering the food	605	65.8%
Finding the establishment	303	32.9%
Being explained how to eat	296	32.2%
Being show to the tables	77	8.4%
Paying	76	8.3%
Searching for toilet etc in the establishment	34	3.7%
other	15	1.6%
		n=920

Table 7: Multilingual signs (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2018)

Furthermore, much of Japanese cuisine Washoku consists of unique types of food which can only be found in Japan, which, additionally, are often associated with detailed customs on how to eat these dishes. These can cause problems between the guest and other guests, the guest and the host, or just can lower the level of immersion into Japanese culture, something that foreign tourist often desires.

Photos and illustrations	1390	54.3%
Multilingual menus	857	33.5%
Explanation of Japanese uniqeu style of eating	155	6.1%
Establishment (restaurant) applictaion	89	3.5%
Pictograms	70	2.7%
		n=2561

Table 8: Multilingual tools (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2018)

The survey also asks foreign tourists, what kinds of tools should be developed and introduced in order that they are provided with a better experience, and achieve a higher level of guest satisfaction. A large number (54.3%) of the respondents chose "photos and illustrations" on this single response question as the necessary tool to gain a better experience. While photos help the selection process, illustrations can help with the description of the customs and methods of eating certain types of dishes.

	2016	2017
Accommodation facilities	25.2%	23.8%
Transport	46.8%	47.2%
Restaurants	32.7%	33.2%
Tourist facilities	22.9%	21.3%
Shopping locations	24.1%	22.9%
Free Wi-Fi	51.1%	45.2%
••••	n=39956	n=40213

Table 9: Useful information (compiled by the author based on MLIT JTA 2017,2018)

Free Wi-Fi

Returning to the most selected problem in 2014, which was public free Wi-Fi access, its severity seems to be declining, from 30.2% in 2014 to 18.5% in 2016, 13.2% in the last year (2017). This moved the topic of public internet from the most selected inconvenience to the 4th place on the list. Information regarding free Wi-Fi is, however, still selected as "useful information during travel" by foreigners. In the Consumption Trend Survey for Foreigners Visiting Japan both in 2016 and 2017 Free Wi-Fi information was selected most often from multiple response questions on the issue, at 51.1% and 54.2% respectively (JTA, 2017a, 2018a).

Method of payment

The number of electronic payments with credit and debit cards is growing in Japan, a country that is still a cash-oriented, with only 7% of e-commerce penetration (Du, 2020). The reasons why foreign tourist prefer this payment is not just the simple and practical nature of electric payment, but he relatively high costs and the bad exchange rate associated with withdrawing cash from an ATM. Not only does card payment allow the traveller to travel with less cash, but because of the better exchange rate, it does also make it cheaper to pay for the services and goods, even if only by a fraction of the price. The previously mentioned Survey on inbound tourism readiness (JTA, 2017b, 2018b) shows credit and debit card acceptance as a growing problem during the trip, as in the

three years of the survey this topic was selected in 2.6%, 4.3% and 5.8% of the time by the tourists. In the last year of the survey, tourist chose 8.3% of the time "paying" as a situation in the restaurants, where they experienced difficulty, but a more detailed survey is needed to determine how much electronic payment played a part in this problem.

Electronic payment is a growing industry worldwide, and it is an important change in the behaviour of tourists from Asian sending markets too. A survey by Nielsen and Alipay showed that 41% of the Chinese tourists' marked "payment method" as an important factor affecting shopping overseas. The survey also states that 82% of the respondents used their bank cards for payment during their last visit (Nielsen and Alipay, 2017). South Korea is also moving towards electronic payment, where the data of the Bank of Korea (BOK) cited by The Strait Times show that cash payment is one of the lowest in the world (Choon, 2016). With the tourists and residents of the growing sending markets (such as China and South Korea) introduction of electronic payment methods is important for the tourism industry both for tourist satisfaction and for increasing the money spent by tourists in a given destination.

3.3. Accommodation sector and workforce deficit

The accommodation industry struggles from a structural problem caused by the ageing population as well as tries to adapt to the challenges of inbound tourism.

3.3.1. Shortage of workforce

The shrinking and ageing population of Japan is putting a stress on many industries and the accommodation sector of the tourism industry is not different.

According to a survey of the Teikoku Databank, 50.3% of the 9775 companies that participated in the survey answered that there is a shortage on the labour market for full-time positions. The survey is aiming for a wide scope; consequently the companies from a certain industry, for example tourism, are not too many, with 42 restaurants and 26 hotels and ryokan traditional inns, and 1531 from the "service"($\#-\forall \forall X$) sector. Although the number of restaurants participating was

low, 78.6% of them expressed difficulties with aforementioned labour market. Hotels and ryokan traditional inns answered they have difficulties in 54.2% of the time (Teikoku Databank, Apr. 2019).

A similar survey concentrating on the 5 prefectures of Chugoku area showed that 48% of the companies answer that there are not enough people to hire full-time positions, with the "service"($\# - \nvDash \varkappa$) sector being the highest at 65% (Fulltime employee shortage in the Chugoku 5 prefecture area (survey), 2019).

The White Paper on Tourism and Tourism released by the Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism shows a slow rise in the average age of employees and the average length of employment at the establishment for the accommodations sector (MLIT 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019). This survey was carried out among accommodations with more than 10 employees, large portion of the small establishments and the *minshuku* (traditional private home accommodations), are not reflected in these numbers.



Figure 1: Data on age and employment in accommodation sector. Left axis age (unit: year), right axis employment. (compiled by author from MLIT 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019)

The same type of reports from earlier years did not contain this specific data, which show the topic is already being monitored in the ministry too (MLIT 2014).

Mizuho Research Center in 2017 published a report, titled "Accommodation sector's workforce shortage, casting a shadow on Tourism Nation", which emphasized that the current trend shows the successful elimination of the hotel shortage, but a problem that the industry is not taking seriously enough is that of the workforce shortage. The report continues quoting statistics that show the shirking of the guestroom per accommodation, which may be connected to the ageing of the management and the staff (Miyajima, 2017). A similar change is seen in the island destination of Ojika (Nagasaki Prefecture), where demographics are limiting the local tourism development both in ageing accommodation operators without successors and in the limit of available workforce (Perlaky, 2018).

Kumada (2018) in an analysis of the challenges of inbound tourism reflects on the management attitude and the changing environment of the tourism industry. The technological developments that help overcome language barriers and the new age of internet where information is available worldwide, also changes the behavior of tourist. Kumada argues that with the change of tourism from group tourists to FIT (free individual tourists), the most important investment is in the human resources and surrounding environment (Kumada, 2018).

3.3.2. Employing women, workforce deficit

Yagasaki (2019) shows that in both urban and rural destinations there is a severe shortage of workforce in the accommodation sector. Employing more females, elders and foreigners in the accommodation services is needed to overcome this issue (Yagasaki, 2019).

According to Yagasaki, the trend of employing more women and elders is already visible and resulted in a 15% rise of employees in this sector compared to the 6% rise of the overall tourism industry between 2012 and 2018. Nonetheless, while the tourism industry's selection ratio (有効求人倍率) is 1.38, the accommodation sector's is as high as 6.15, showing a massive gap between the number of people needed and the applicants. According to the data, this high demand also includes management-level positions. Yagasaki states that even with the change of visa permits, allowing more skilled workers to enter the country,

as much as 100'000 workforce deficit is foreseeable by 2023 (Yagasaki, 2019).

3.3.3. The impact of migration on the hotel industry

The importance of employing workforce from outside is detailed in Yasumoto's article (2015), for it brings an outsider's perspective, which is crucial for development. The other important aspect is getting young and skilled people to work in rural destinations.

The role of foreigners as employees in the accommodations sector is changing in Japan. Yoshida (2019) explains in a research paper that other developed countries such as the United States of America, Unite Kingdom, Australia and Canada have an already mature workforce market in this sense, as the "accommodation industry is already dependent on immigrant workers" in these countries (Yoshida, 2019, p. 193). One of the examples in the hospitality sector of London, where 60% to 80% of the employees are immigrants. In Japan 12.3% of the immigrant workers in find jobs in the accommodation and service industry, with Tokyo as the largest population of these workers. These employees are staying in Japan under different visa qualifications, with more than half (58%) having an exchange student (留学生) visas (Yoshida, 2019). While Tokyo and other cities that have universities and other education facilities attracting foreign students, rural destinations can not use this resource of young and language speaking workforce.

The recent change in the visa system targets to raise the number of foreign workers in Japan, with a broader variety of possible employment in the future. One of the industries aimed to be supported by this change is the accommodation industry (Yoshida, 2019), and with the change of visa system, rural destinations may have a chance to attract foreign workers too.

3.3.4. Innovation

Tourism is a workforce dependent service industry. There have been some projects in Japan's tourism sector to try to automate tasks such as dishwashing, cooking, welcoming guest, and so forth, but there are some tasks which are too difficult for the current technology to handle. While a study showed that modernisation could have very good results both for managers and employees, these studies concentrate only on the large, often international hotels (Shina, Perduea, & Kangb, 2019). One of the problems with automatization is that only a small number of companies have the financial background to embark on such research and development project (Shibata, 2019), and the market for these solutions is too young to have off-the-shelf solutions at a reasonable price.

3.4. Accommodation sector and inbound tourism

The growing number of inbound tourists is having a profound impact on the tourism industry and the accommodations sector. The income from foreign tourists is an important new income for some establishments. Tanaka (2013) calculated the geographic concentration of foreign visitors and showed that while on the national level the tourism industry is benefiting from inbound tourism, there is a significant geographical concentration of foreign tourists (Tanaka, 2013). Yagasaki supported this by stating that accommodations along the "*Golden route*" have high occupancy rates, but rural establishments have many empty rooms (Yagasaki, 2019).

3.4.1. Productivity Service management

The inbound tourism became an important sector for both the tourism industry and as one of the designated important pillars of Japan's economy. Morikawa (2017) in a paper gathers the reason why the accommodation industry needs foreign tourists in the long run. The paper states that foreign guests not only increase demand in the accommodation industry but also improve the situation of the establishments through "temporal smoothing of guest-nights" seasonality. (Morikawa, 2017, p. 3). Through estimations, Morikawa's paper shows that monthly volatilities of guest-nights for non-Japanese visitors is smaller than that of the Japanese visitors, and that "the increase in the number of foreign visitors significantly improves the measured physical total factor productivity" (Morikawa, 2017, p. 10).

The same effect can be seen in Yagasaki's (2019) article, where the Kyoto Tourism Survey is quoted. The data shows that the busiest month of 2003 was November with 6.66 million visitors, sharp contrast compared to the 1.86 million in February. The same survey states that in 2016 had 5.76 million visitors in March and 3.76 million in September, reducing the seasonality multiplier from 3.6 in 2003 to 1.5 in 2016 (Yagasaki, 2019).

3.4.2. Service Management

The services provided to the foreign guest in an accommodation facility is different from that of the domestic guests. Morishita (2019) in an article, states that foreigners often stay longer in one establishment, their long vacation patterns are different from the Japanese, and there is usually a longer lead-time between reservation and the stay. These are all beneficial for the establishments, as they smoothen out the aforementioned seasonal fluctuations. On the other hand, foreign guest are often complaining for reasons such as lack of communication skills and willingness of the staff and having difficulties with ryokan dinners where in cases the meals and proper eating method is not explained. Although the new advancements in information technology and AI provides easy access to translating devices, these solutions are only good for basic communication. Morishita argues that while the *omotenashi* (hospitality) that Japan is famous for is difficult to convey in a multilingual environment with the lack of language skills, examples from Kyoto shows that more than the language, the will to provide this omotenashi is the key to the high satisfaction of the guests (Morishita, 2019).

Contrast to this, Yagasaki's states that while the access of rural destinations and the multilingual signs are something that is continuously improved upon, the most important is overcoming the rural accommodations attitude toward foreign tourists (Yagasaki, 2019, p. 14)

3.5. Tourism Area Life Cycle model

The aforementioned research papers show destinations which have experienced a growth in the past, reached a peak, and due to different reasons started to see a fall in visitors. Some of the destinations facing declining visitor numbers innovated and were capable of growing again. This development stage curve is described in the Tourism Area LifeCycle (TALC) model.

The TALC model, which was formulated by Butler in 1980 is an often-used way

of evaluation a destination's status in evolution. The author himself revisited the model in 2011, discussing its continuous use, and how it has been adapted to different situations (Butler, 2011). The model is often used in connection with Quality-of-life (QOL) analysis (Uysal, Woo, & Signal, 2012), with a certain specific type of destinations such as island destinations (Rodrigez, Parra-Lopez, & Yanes-Estevez, 2008) and in connection to the crisis-resilience of destinations in a wider sense (Bojanic, 2005).

The innovation process towards the inbound market of a rural destination was analyzed (partly) by the TALC model by Carolin Funck, selecting Takayama as an example of a success story for this type of transition (Funck, 2012).

The model consists of several stages that which show the maturity of a tourism area, or destination. According to the process, the Exploration stage is where there are only a few tourists in the destination, and the locals do not really have any developments specifically for these visitors. In the involvement stage, there is limited interaction with the residents and some basic service. In the development stage, the local industry has already realized the tourism potential and is progressively building infrastructure and services for this specific purpose. In the consolidation stage, the capacity is running to its full potential, the growth rate of the visitors has already peaked. In the stagnation stage, the capacity is already full, the destination needs to change, innovate or face decline.



Figure 2: Tourism Area Life Cycle, as in Butler's article, recreated by the author

The research connected to the destinations' TALC status is often in its mature stage and "stagnation phase has received the most attention" (Rodrigez, Parra-Lopez, & Yanes-Estevez, 2008).

The TALC is an important tool to asses the destination's current situation in terms of development. The model's strength is in is simplicity, as it is also a tool to communicate the data to the stakeholders. While from tourism research point of view this model is in a sense oversimplifying the complicated architecture of a destination and its development, generalizing the development of different segments into one simple graph, it is a needed simplification when it comes to communication. Tourism stakeholders, both public and private sector are preoccupied with their daily tasks, and often do not have the resources to conduct a detailed analysis of the available statistics. The TALC is in no way a substitude of such a detailed analysis or that of a strategy with KPIs, but it is a once-in-a-year short briefing on where the destinations is heading.

This development curve is the most often used and most visible part of the TALC model, but it is nearly not all of it. The model also contains different community and stakeholder indicators, such as rising rent in the destination, changing ration of local and non-local investment and ownership of

establishments, residents' attitude towards tourism and the tourist mix from the unknown destination seeking adventurers to the mass tourism symbol group tourism.

These indicator require a longitudinal research approach, a survey conducted through several years to understand the change in the destination's structure.

3.6. Literature review summary

The articles and case studies show some of the key topics of recent general and inbound themed tourism research, such as inbound tourism, accommodation sector, foreign tourist environment and successful destinations.

Japan face difficulties such as the possibility of declining domestic tourism due to the ageing and shrinking society and shortage of workforce. Rural communities with already existing tourism infrastructure need to start developing the destinations towards the inbound tourism market. Creating a foreign-friendly environment is one of the first steps towards attracting foreign tourists, but small communities may have some problems in reorienting themselves.

Successful tourist destinations which were able to reorient themselves towards inbound tourism by understanding the expectations and difficulties of foreign tourists, either through community development or with capital coming from outside of the community.

Tourism is an integrated system, which cannot work without any of the crucial parts. Marketing, transportation, accommodations and service (restaurant) sector are all needed to have a functioning destination. The literature review focused on a small part of this system, with accommodations as one of the key points of interest in this research.

Case studies and government surveys

Takayama and Niseko are often given as examples of successful destination innovation, where public and private stakeholders worked together, sometimes preceding the central government's move on opening up to inbound tourism. Tsuwano, the chosen case study destination had a similar "furusato" and "traditional town" tourism boom in the 20th century. Still, the question is whether it succeeds in making the transition towards inbound tourism the same way, or if not, what are the core differences that lead to this result?

The above literature review showed that there are some patterns for successful adaption of established tourism destinations to accept and welcome foreign tourists and become an inbound oriented destination.

Takayama, an often-cited successful example, was leading with a multilingual environment (Funck, 2012) and a positive attitude towards learning languages (Nihon Koutsu Kousha, 2018), and developing a new mindset (Funck & Cooper, 2013, p. 178).

Niseko and Hakuba, once famous destination changed with the help of foreign investment although there was some intercultural friction between stakeholders.

Hakone's townscape is changing in part because of the different interest of foreign tourists, a change accepted by some locals and disliked by others. There also seems to be a different attitude towards foreigners based on the sending market. Still, altogether the destination introduced multilingual service and hired foreign staff to cater to the needs of the new tourists.

These above-mentioned destinations are partly developed by locals or at least domestic stakeholders, but also show some foreign investment. This capital from abroad leads to intercultural differences but also improves the readiness of the destination, as it gives the ability to have the perspective of a foreigner.

The tourist environment is discussed with the result of surveys carried governmental organization, and the expectations and difficulties of the trip are summarized.

The accommodation sector, as an essential part of the tourism industry, needs inbound tourism to soften the seasonality but also struggles with a severe workforce shortage. While this lack of labour makes it difficult to serve the growing market of inbound visitors, foreign employes could be one solution to address the issue.

Finally, as a summary of a destination's development phase, TALC was introduced, as a simple but powerful communication tool between stakeholders of the destinations. The local government, together with the tourism association, is using terminology similar to TALC to convey the "healthiness" of a destination

to its stakeholders. In the later chapters, it is proven that while the statistics show that Tsuwano is in stagnation, and there is time left to act, in reality, a strong decline started years ago. If this reality is miscommunicated, the stakeholders might not feel the emergency of the situation, and may not act accordingly.

Survey and interview based on the literature review

In the following chapters, a general survey is conducted in Tsuwano and reference destinations to assess the current situation and the measure whether the above-mentioned developments (multilingual environment and service, foreign staff, foreign capital, endogenous development, etc.) are in progress, and how well the tourist environment fits foreigners (tourist expectations and difficulties). The accommodation survey also includes questions on difficulties with workforce shortage and other previously mentioned issues that the accommodations industry faces. In later chapters, the analysis is continued with the public sector and tourism association interviews to understand the development strategy of Tsuwano destination.

4. Reference heritage destinations

During the literature review, research papers were introduced on several topics, with several case studies on a few specific destinations. Journal articles on inbound success stories tend to concentrate on only a handful of places and leave other parts of Japan unrecorded.

The main focus of this research is Tsuwano, a small town in Shimane Prefecture, which had a prospering tourism industry from the 1970s based on its charm and traditional sceneries. Comparison of Tsuwano to Niseko and other success stories is difficult, partly because the base of the attractiveness is and geographical location (and distance from main travel hubs) is different. A small samurai town on the border of one of the least populated prefectures of Japan has a different history than a ski resort next to Sapporo. Therefore, a handful of similar heritage destinations were chosen as a base for comparison to Tsuwano.

4.1.1. Choosing the reference destinations

The destinations selected to conduct the survey as a reference point to Tsuwano have several key elements in common.

The destinations have "heritage" as a central part of their brand and have received either a Japan Heritage or a UNESCO World Heritage designations. As Tsuwano is aiming to create a brand around the same "heritage" keyword, the target tourist are similar (compared to sports destinations).

Most of the locations are in western Honshu as is Tsuwano, with distance from the main Shinkansen line and airports varying. The similarity in most of the location (with Ojika and Takayama es exception) is that they are between Fukuoka and the Osaka area, two of the busiest inbound tourism and transportation (airport) hubs.

Some of the reference destinations have achieved success measured and reflected in tourism statistics, while other destinations (such as Ojika) have received recognition in the form of awards and status.

The list of reference destinations was compiled to best suit as a comparison to the heritage town of Tsuwno in terms of tourist environment and attitude towards inbound tourism.

4.1.2. Destination description

Takayama

Takayama is one of the selected destinations that has received attention from tourism scholars in Japan. The city's decision to open up to the inbound market and the residents' motivation to start developing a foreign-friendly environment resulted in an early success, well before the proclaim nation of Tourism Nation by the government.

Takayama also received a "Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings" district designation in 1979 (National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association, 1979b).

The destination received praising for its sake tourism in UNWTO's paper on gastronomy, emphasizing the activity of the local sake associations, that offer guided brewery tours and other experience-based tourism services (UNWTO, 2019).



Figure 3: Takayama City's tourism statistis (compiled by the author based on Takayama City, 2011, 2013, 2015, 2017, 2019).

2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
4%	5%	6%	8%	7%	9%	5%	8%	11%	14%	18%	21%	23%	25%
	Source : Tourism Statistics 2010-2018, Takayam a City HallCommerce and Tourism Department (compiled by the author)												

Table 10: Takayama City's foreign overnight tourist ratio.

Takayama City had a slow but steady grow of inbound tourist which in 2018 accounted for 25% of the total overnight visitors as shown in Table 10. This also counterbalanced the shrinking domestic tourist numbers as seen in Figure 3.

Hagi

Hagi City is in the vicinity of Tsuwano Town only 50km or a little over an hour by bus, but it is located in Yamaguchi Prefecture. Hagi, similar to Tsuwano, is well known as a samurai or castle town, and in the tourism boom of 1970s, the two destinations were often promoted together. This leads to the misunderstanding that a large part of the visitors to Tsuwano think they are in Yamaguchi Prefecture. The destination experienced a drop of visitor numbers from the 2'250'000 in the 1970s to 1'430'000 in 2003. Overnight guests have also declined by 440'000 to 470'000 through the same time period (Murakami & Nishiyama, 2015). (Consecutive data is not available for the Hagi City before 2012). (data is only available 2012)

Although the residents and the local government started townscape preservation in the 1970s with early townscape regulations, some of the built heritage was lost in recent years. The city is often the topic of tourism research, concentrating on the use of built heritage and open museum concept that the city has adopted (Murakami & Nishiyama, 2015), and as comparison to other rural destinations in the vicinity (Hamada, 2011)The city did receive a "Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings" designation in 1979 (National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association, 1976). (Murakami & Nishiyama, 2015)

The city has 5 of 23 sites of the "Site of Japan's Meiji Industrial Revolution" UNESCO world heritage, which was designated in 2015 and tries to promote this industrial heritage domestically and internationally. The difficulty of this promotion is similar to that of Tsuwano, as Meiji Ishin (Meiji Restoration), and the connected historical figures such as the first prime minister of Japan, Itō Hirobumi and the school these important people have learned is something unfamiliar for foreigners. While Japanese learn these names and places in school, and often see references in period TV series called Taiga drama, for foreigners, the explanation starts with the concept of Edo period and Meiji period.

Hagi has been introduced as a case study of gastronomy tourism in UNWTO's paper on the topic, with NPO Genki-no-kai and its local traditional recipe preservation and activities (UNWTO, 2019).

The Hagi City representatives were not willing to provide more detailed data on overnight guests and the prefectural tourism statistics do not have settlementbased data published. While consistent data for Hagi City is only available from 2012, the growing importance of the foreign overnight tourist is apparent from Table 11.



Figure 4: Hagi City's tourism statistics (compiled by the author based on Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2005-2009 (Yamaguchi Prefecture), Hagi Statistics 2017 (Hagi City, 2018), Hagi DMO Strategy (Hagi Tourism Association, 2018), Foreign tourists accommodation survey (not published) (Hagi City, 2018))

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
0.8%			0.8%	1.0%	1.0%	1.3%	3.8%	5.4%

Table 11: Hagi City's foreign overnight tourist ratio (compiled by the author based on Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2005-2009 (Yamaguchi Prefecture), Hagi Statistics 2017 (Hagi City, 2018), Hagi DMO Strategy (Hagi Tourism Association, 2018), Foreign tourists accommodation survey (not published) (Hagi City, 2018))

Shimonoseki

Shimonoseki has a Japan Heritage designation under the name "Kanmon Nostalgic Straits" together with the city across the channel Moji (Kitakyushu City, Fukuoka Prefecture). The city is the westernmost point of Honshū and is home to fishing and harbour industry. It also has a ship-route connection to South-Korea,
making it an entry point to the country for visitors from across the sea. The risk of being dependent on one sending market is felt, as international friction between the two countries has grown in the past few months (The Japan Times, 2019). The Japan Heritage designation on the Shimonoseki site contains a mix of buildings, temples and story, which is somewhat difficult to convey without the historical background knowledge.

Shimonoseki was also mentioned by UNWTO's paper on gastronomy tourism as one of the case studies of Japan. The city was praised for its branding of Shimonoseki Fugu pufferfish and Anko anglerfish and related processing industries, enabling for restaurants and *ryokan*s across the country to safely use these highly toxic fish (UNWTO, 2019)

Sir Rutherford already mentions Shimonoseki in his book as a place where everyone travelling from Nagasaki to Edo makes a stop, and where the European wares are distributed to other parts of Japan. The author already mentions a booklet, on the must-see sites of Shimonoseki thus it was already favored by foreigner in 1863 enough, that there was a simple guidebook written about it (Sir Rutherford, 1863).

Onomichi

Onomichi is a former industry and harbour town in Hiroshima prefecture, designated as a Japan Heritage in itself and as part of 2 other designations. The first designation is of the city's intact layout and atmosphere, with the title "A Miniature Garden City from the Middle Ages Built Around the Onomichi Channel". The second designation is in connection with the Murakami Kaizoku, a historically important and once-powerful sea-military organisation, often translated as Murakami Pirates. This group was ruling and keeping the piece in the Inland Sea Channels, and built an extensive fortification infrastructure. The third designation is The Kitamae-Bune Sea Routes part of a larger series, with members from 7 prefecture.

Onomichi is also developing its movie-tourism, with several nationwide known films using the city's scenery as backgrounds. The development of this contentbased tourism is supported both by the local government, but also by the residents through an NPO run movie theater and tours (Wada, 2016, 2017).

Kurashiki

Kurashiki has been designated as a "Kurashiki and the Story of Fiber" and a famously intact old town centre. As later can be seen in the statistics, international tourism is flourishing, and Kurashiki is also the only community with a slightly growing population in this list of destinations. Kurashiki is also part of "Momotaro Densetsu the birth of Okayama" and the aforementioned "Kitamae-Bune Sea Routes" designations. Kurashiki also received a "Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings" district designation in 1979 (National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association, 1979a).



Figure 5: Kurashiki City's tourism statistics (compiled by the author based on Kurashiki City Tourism statistics, 2015, 2018)

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
1.8%	2.7%	1.2%	1.6%	2.1%	2.5%	4.7%	5.3%	6.7%

Table 12: Kurashiki City's foreign overnight tourist ratio (compiled by the author based on Kurashiki City Tourism statistics, 2015, 2018)

Kurashiki City's data is only available from 2009, and Figure 5 shows a stagnating overall overnight visitors. The ratio of foreign overnight visitors is slowly growing, reaching 6.7% in 2017 as shown in Table 12.

Ojika

Ojika is a small island community in Nagasaki Prefecture. It is the smallest destination in this selection with a population of only 3'268 on the 17 islands of the municipality (Ojika Town, 2016). In the Edo period, Ojika experienced a golden age with prospering whale hunting and as the last port for the kentoshi (Japanese missions to Tang China) envoys to China. Stepping into the 20th century, after reaching the population peak in 1950s, the fishing industry started to shrink, due to external factors (overfishing, changing market situation and global climate change). Ojika is part of a UNESCO World Heritage inscription of the "Hidden Christian Sites in the Nagasaki Region", as one of the 12 churches that were designated is on the neighbouring unmanned island of Nozaki, which belongs to Ojika municipality (World Heritage Registration Promotion Division, 2015). Ojika has been the topic of some tourism research papers and other publications, as its homestay program received attention (Small but shining, Ojika Town, 2013). The number of is fluctuating around a stead level since 1996, and although at the moment foreigners are not plenty, the community expects growing inbound activity due to the UNESCO World Heritage brand (Nagasaki Prefecture, 2018). The foreign overnight guests peaked around 2008, after the island started a home-stay program, and received the American People to People Award for best home-stay program (Ojika Island Tourism, 2019).

The difficulty with the tourism development of the island, both in terms of inbound and domestic market, is the limit that the workforce market is putting on the expansion. In a research paper a detailed description of the situation is given, with the successful and less successful projects of the local authorities to attract working age residents from outside of the island (Perlaky, 2018).



Figure 6: Ojika Town's tourism statistics (compiled by the author based on Nagasaki Prefecture Tourism Statistics 1980-2018, Ojika Accommodation Statistics (unpublished), Ojika Town)

2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
0.2%	0.6%	0.8%	0.8%	0.5%	1.4%	2.7%	8.7%	2.3%	1.3%	0.5%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.1%	0.1%	0.8%

Table 13: Ojika Town's foreign overnight tourist ratio (compiled by the author based on Nagasaki Prefecture Tourism Statistics 1980-2018, Ojika Accommodation Statistics (unpublished), Ojika Town)

Ojika Town's tourism boom happened somewhere before 1980s, but data is only accessible from after this time period. The graph (in Figure 6) shows a sudden drop of visitors around 1994, which can be connected to the assets bubble and its aftermath. The ratio of foreign overnight visitors peaked in 2008, dropped to zero from 2012 to 2014 and started a slow rise from 2015, as seen in Table 13.

4.1.3. Statistics, demographics

The summary of the destination's statistics can be seen in Table 14. The available tourism statistics change by prefecture and by destinations, with similarly varying calculation bases. Shimane Prefecture has guest nights as the base unit of the statistics, while Yamaguchi Pref., Okayama Pref. and Gifu Pref.

has overnight guests as the base of calculation. Hiroshima and Onomichi are concentrating on visitor numbers.

	Ojika	Tsuwano	Hagi	Takayama	Onomichi	Shimonoseki	Kurashiki
Prefecture	Nagasaki	Shimane	Yamaguchi	Gifu	Hiroshima	Yamaguchi	Okayama
Population(2005)	3,268	9,461	59,578	96,231	150,225	290,693	469,377
Population(2015)	2,560	7,956	49,560	89,182	138,636	268,517	477,118
2005 base	-21.7%	-15.9%	-16.8%	-7.3%	-7.7%	-7.6%	1.6%
Age 14 and under	7%	8.2%	9.8%	13%	11.5%	11.6%	13.7%
Age from 15 to 64	44%	47.2%	50.5%	56%	54.0%	55.1%	57.6%
Age 65 and above	47%	44.6%	39.5%	31%	34.0%	32.8%	26.0%
Tourism (2017)	23,726 guestnights	34,049 guestnights	445,177 overnight guests	2,213,000 overnight guests	6,800,612 foreign visitors	809,582 overnight guests	991,702 overnight guests
Change between 2012 and 2017 in							
overall tourist numbers	+5.1%	-3.9%	-3.7%	+12.9%	9.2%	9.1%	-+5.1%
foreign tourist numbers	+9300%	+46.4%	+520%	+240%	+328.7%	+195%	+400.2%
Percentage of foreign tourists							
2012	0.01%	1.6%	0.8%	7.70%	1.1%	0.9%	1.6%
2017	0.8%	2.5%	5.4%	23.2%	4.2%	2.4%	6.7%

Table 14: Tourism statistics of destinations.

Sources: (Hagi City, 2015), (Hagi City, 2019), (Hagi Tourism Association, 2018), (Tsuwano Town, 2016), (Tsuwano Town, 2018b), (Onomichi City, 2018a), (Onomichi City, 2018b), (Yamaguchi Prefecture, 2016), (Shimonoseki City, 2018), (Kurashiki City, 2018), (Takayama City, 2015), (Takayama City, 2016), (Takayama City, 2019), (Tsuwano Town, 2016) (Ojika Town, 2016) (Nagasaki Prefecture, 2018) (Nagasaki Prefecture, 2012) (Kurashiki City, 2015) (Kurashiki City, 2016) compiled by author

While the base of the statistics are different in certain cases, which makes the comparison with other destinations difficult, they are consistent with the calculations 5 years ago, thus the growth or shrinking of the destinations is clearly understood. The size of the destinations in the survey is different, with growing population from Ojika to Kurashiki.

4.1.4. Reference destinations

The destinations described above all have "heritage" as one of the keywords in their brands, mostly shrinking population and a growing number of international visitors. In Hagi's case, a sudden rise in Korean tourists produced a 520% increase in 5 years, which makes the development of a multilingual environment a more urgent matter. While all destinations see more and more foreigners, they only account for 2-5% of the overall guests, which still makes it a difficult investment decision for the establishments.

Although the "heritage" keyword might be a common feature, the location, or rather the access of these destinations are slightly different. Tsuwano, Hagi and Takayama are a bit farther away from the main transport routes, but Onomichi, Shimonoseki and Kurashiki have a Shinkansen bullet train connection and are closer to larger tourism hubs such as Fukuoka, Hiroshima and Nagoya.

5. Tourist environment and stakeholder attitude survey

The previous pages introduced to as a small town that has its golden days of the tourism boom and is slowly declining, although the residents still think of tourism as an important industry that needs to be developed. The survey that was carried out in Tsuwano aims to understand the current situation the tourism industry is in, but instead of just collecting and displaying this data, the creation of a reference base was attempted in this paper. A number of other destinations were selected from smaller to much larger than Tsuwano, with "heritage" being an important part of their brand. The following section will briefly describe the tourism connection of each destination, and finally, a summary of the demographic and tourism statistics are shown.

A similar survey conducted by Takeda and Kudo (2016) is also concentrating on the satisfaction of tourists were English communication, lack of cashless payment were among the problems pointed out by foreign tourists (Takeda & Kudo, 2016).

5.1. Survey: Restaurants

5.1.1. Research method

The survey consisted of a questionnaire sheet with questions on communication, bilingual information, available payment methods and internet access (Appendix A). The form was filled out by the author, on-site during the conversation with the owners and/or employees of the establishments. The targets of this survey were restaurants, cafes and eateries in the destinations. Establishments that are not serving food (snack bars, bars, etc.) and or are not open during daytime were excluded. The list of establishments was based on the destination's tourism association's members list.

Number of establishments							
responded to the su	rvey						
Tsuwano	21						
Hagi	36						
Onomichi	28						
Shimonoseki	22						

Table 15: Survey respondents (compiled by author)

These conversations were in Japanese in order to have a better understanding of the situation the restaurants and cafes are in. The questions concentrated on the survey, but in some cases, other topics related to the inbound tourism arose. While the data-gathering was purposefully planned to be carried out on days that might have less traffic (avoiding holiday seasons), and before and after the daily peaks, the conversations were restricted in terms of length.

5.1.2. Survey results

English Service

The first question in the survey is about the English speaking staff in the establishments. The Japan Tourism Agency's report showed that the reason for difficulties in the restaurants was in 44.5% of the time connected to communication, with "lack of skills" accounting for 33.1% (JTA, 2018b).

The level of language proficiency is not part of the questionnaire as the interviewee might react negatively to such questions. The question has a "sometimes" answer, as in some cases the staff speaks a foreign language, but the owner does not. Because of schedules, that means that English service is not always available. This is more often the case when the staff is from a younger generation.



Figure 7: Service in a foreign language (compiled by author)

As seen on the Figure 7, service in foreign language changes but not necessary with the size of the destination. While Tsuwano has a low number of establishments, some are owned by young entrepreneurs, who have some education in foreign languages, on the contrary Hagi is a bigger settlement with more establishments, operated by owners in their 50s and 60s. Onomichi has seen a rise of foreigners and is closer to a big city like Hiroshima, with a young population, but Shimonoseki seems to have establishments catering more to the Japanese guests.

During the data gathering, often (4 times in Tsuwano and 3 times in Hagi) owners of the establishments expressed similar attitude towards foreign tourists, saying that "they are welcome", but also added that "we are not interested in investing time and effort to learn languages".

English menus

The next question was about the availability of English menu. The government's survey showed that 55.5% of difficulties come from multilingual signs, and 29.5% out of that arising from "not enough languages" (JTA, 2018b).



Figure 8: Translated menus (compiled by author)

Tsuwano showed a surprisingly high number of English menus, compared to Hagi, where 72% of the restaurants have only Japanese menu is available language. This high number of English menus is the result of a volunteer activity of students from The University of Shimane, as the restaurant owners explained in some cases. The students majoring in English visit different places in Shimane Prefecture and after a short period of data-gathering create English content about the visited destination. This includes English articles about their experience and also English menus, which are given to the restaurant owners during a second trip.

Hagi is in a different prefecture, which does not seem to have such an innovative program at the local universities, which can be seen in the data. Hagi had a sudden rise of foreign tourists and seemed to need more time to adjust to the new challenge of multilingual environment in the restaurants and cafes, while Onomichi and Shimonoseki, which had a longer period to introduce multilingual menus.

The owners of a few restaurants expressed their difficulties in translating the menus (3 in Tsuwano and 1 in Hagi, 3 in Onomichi had similar comments). One problem with the menus is that it is hard to find someone who is fluent in English and Japanese and can be trusted to translate it. On the one hand, they explained that it is hard to find a Japanese who is fluent English in these rural communities,

and they are afraid that if they approach a foreigner with this request, they will not be able to convey their message to them. Another problem mentioned by the same establishments is the seasonality of the menus, which would require translation frequently.

A further question was added to the survey after the first two destinations, about the multilingual menus. As the following Figure 9 shows a little more than half of the establishments which did not have multilingual menus, don't plan to introduce them in the future, and in some cases, the establishments are waiting for some support from the local authorities.



Figure 9: Multilingual menus (compiled by author)

Visual Aid

Visual aids are an important tool in serving foreign customers, as tourists expressed themselves in a previously mentioned survey, with 54.3% (SRQ) suggesting introducing photos and illustrations to the menus (JTA, 2018b). Visual aid in this survey is separated into two categories, one is photos that accompany the menu, and the other is realistic plastic food samples that are often used in Japan.



Figure 10: Visual aid (compiled by author)

Visual aids seem to be an important part of the Japanese restaurant scene, but with varying level. The size does not seem to be connected as even though Onomichi has a higher percentage of English service and multilingual menus, and it has a lower number of visual aids than the smaller Hagi and Tsuwano, or the bigger Shimonoseki.

On average, roughly 63% of the establishments have photos of the food or provide plastic samples of how the dish looks like, which can help the confused foreign tourist. While this does not help the consumer when it comes to allergies or religious rules on what can be in the food, it does provide some kind of idea of what the tourist is ordering, even if the tourist cannot read the menu.

The prevalence of establishments with text-only menus is higher in Tsuwano with 38% than in Hagi, where it is 28%. The reason for the text-only menus given by the restaurant owners (in 2 cases in Tsuwano, 1 case in Hagi, 4 in Shimonoseki) was that the menu changes quite often, by the four seasons and also by the seasonal fresh fish that can be caught. This makes it difficult even a stable Japanese menu, not to mention a translated menu. This applies to only a small part of the restaurants, which emphasise fresh fish from the market.

Payment method

Foreign tourists experienced problems with "credit and debit acceptance" in 5.8% (SRQ) of the MLIT JTA's survey (2017), which is a significant increase from 2.6% from three years earlier.

		Car	d accepta	ance				
Tsuwano	19%	0%		81%		-		
Hagi	11% 0%	-		89%	-	-	-	
Onomichi	21%	2%		75%				
Shimonoseki	_	45%	0%		55%	-		-
Avg.	25%	1%		73%	6		-	-
0%	10% Avg.	20% 30% Shimonos	40% 50 seki Ono	% 60% michi	70% Hagi	80%	90% Tsuw	100% /ano
Accepted	25%	45%	2	1%	11%		19	%
Purchase limit	1%	0%	2	!%	0%		09	%
Not accepted	73%	55%	7	5%	89%		81	.%

Figure 11: Payment method (compiled by author)

The four destinations that were part of the survey shows a low number of establishments where one can pay with internationally accepted credit and debit cards. During the interviews three establishments in Tsuwano and 4 in Hagi stated that they are considering or are in the process of introducing this service. The difficulty, as told by restaurant owners (4 establishments in Tsuwano and 2 in Hagi), is that operating an electronic payment service is "too expensive". Another answer to this topic was that the "difficulty of operating these electronic payment terminals" is enough reason to abandon the idea.

While the survey in Hagi was carried out only in a part of the establishments, according to the Hagi Tourism Association, from the 122 registered restaurants and cafes, only 22 or 18% accept cards as a method of payment. The card payment acceptance varies by the type of establishments.

Free internet access

One of the difficulties that foreign tourists have during their trip to Japan is the lack of free Wi-Fi internet connections in the destinations. Companies and government agencies have started to address the problems with portable Wi-Fi

routers for rent and creating Wi-Fi zones in destinations. The results can be seen in the declining number of tourists selecting internet availability as a problem in the satisfaction surveys, from the 30.2% (SRQ) in 2014, 18.5% in 2016 down to 13.7% in 2017 but it is still a significant issue.



Figure 12: Wi-Fi service (compiled by author)

While Tsuwano and Hagi have a very low number of establishments with internet access, Onomichi has already some places where foreigners can connect to the internet. In the case of Shimonoseki, the city's public Wi-fi is accessible in many of the restaurants and cafes.

In many cases, the owners of the restaurants themselves are not internet users (4 establishments in Tsuwano, 2 in Hagi and 4 in Onomichi). The local government's free public Wi-fi service is planned to be unveiled in 2019 in Tsuwano, which change the situation.

5.1.3. Survey summary

Surveys show the interest of foreign tourist towards *Washoku* and the experience of dining in Japan, while restaurants are selected as one of the places where they experience difficulties. Communication is one of the main sources of problems, followed with a low number of establishments accepting card payment and not enough free Wi-fi access. While verbal communication is a challenge between guest and host, signs and labels (menus and instructions) would help the most, according to the foreign tourist participating in the questionnaires.

Based on this definition of the problem a short survey was conducted in the rural destinations, to verify the tourism industry's side situation of this problem, and to compare to similar, but different in destination size, and the foreign language service levels.

The result of the survey suggests that the restaurants, cafes and eateries in rural areas are not yet prepared for tourist not familiar with the Japanese language. While proficiency in English and other foreign languages is difficult to achieve in the short term, in the changing environment from domestic tourism to foreign tourism, English menus and visual aids such as photos and illustrations can be created with fewer resources. The first survey conducted in Tsuwano showed a surprisingly high number of such English menus, compared to the lower number of establishments providing similar service in the larger city of Hagi. These English menus are the result of a university project undertaken by students of The University of Shimane who are majoring English. More research is needed on the topic of volunteer contributions to the tourism industry, such as in this case, the students' work in contributing to the English menus of the restaurants of a rural destination.

The other aspects of preparedness for foreign tourists (credit and debit card acceptance, free Wi-Fi service) are similar in the destinations, with a low level of availability of these amenities, thus a continuation of development projects and governmental support should be considered by local authorities.

Further research is proposed both vertically (larger destination) and horizontally (similarly sized destination) to get a more detailed picture and to determine if there is a connection between the size of a destination and the multilingual services provided in the destination's restaurants and other establishments. The attitude of these restaurant owners is also worth exploring, whether the communication difficulty is due to a lack of resources, indifference towards foreigners or if it is connected with the ageing society problem where owners and staff are not interested in investing resources before retirement.

5.2. Survey: Accommodation

5.2.1. Research method

The survey was carried out in 6 stages, with approximately one month for every destination. In order, Tsuwano (Jan. 2018), Onomichi (Aug. 2018), Ojika (Nov. 2018), Shimonoseki (May 2019), Kurashiki (May 2019), Hagi (Jun. 2019), Takayama (Jun.-Jul. 2019), identifying the destination based on the sender's name or phone number. Except for Takayama, the author personally travelled to the destinations, and visited the accommodations aiming for a higher valid survey sheet return, and to have short unstructured conversations with the owners and managers of the establishments. In Takayama, the number of accommodations made personally visiting them difficult, thus an introduction letter and question from was sent through the post.

The survey questions are compressed into a single A4 answer sheet, accompanied by a short description of the researcher and the survey topic. The accommodations were asked to send the filled out answer sheet through fax to the researcher's fax number. The list of accommodations was compiled from data of the local tourism associations as well as several online accommodation reservation sites.

Questionnaire

The questionnaire can be divided into several parts, starting with the base information of the establishment, such as type, year of establishment, size of the operations (room capacity and the number of full-time/part-time employees), the ratio of foreign guests and average price level of the accommodations.

The second part is a group of questions concentrated on tourism industry from the point of view of the accommodations, listing several topics which may cause difficulties, and a severity 4-grade scale from "not a problem" to "considered as a big problem".

Similarly, structured questions are asked about the inbound tourism and the concerns of the accommodations connected to it. After both the general tourism and inbound tourism question group, the establishments can pick three different topics that they "wish to receive support" from the local government or tourism

association.

The next part consists of a few questions on the tourist environment, a foreign tourist finds in accommodations (multilingual service and signage, etc). Lastly, questions on the accommodation's attitude towards foreigners are asked.

A varying level of valid replies can be seen in Table 16, with an average of 29.8%. The explanation for the high ratio of valid replies in Tsuwano is that at the time, the author was employed by the local government of Tsuwano in a tourism-related position, thus there was an already-existing connection with the managers of the accommodations. The low number of accommodations in small destinations accompanied by a somewhat low reply ratio makes it difficult to generalise from the results of the survey. There are several different types of establishments which sent valid answers to this survey, summarised in Table 16.

	Sent	Vali	d rep l ies	-	Num	
Ojika	11	3	27.3%	City hotel	5	7.1%
Tsuwano	11	7	63.6%	Business Hotel	12	17.1%
Hagi	35	9	25.7%	Resort hotel	2	2.9%
Takayama	91	25	27.5%	Onsen Ryokan	8	11.4%
Onomichi	33	7	21.2%	Ryokan	22	31.4%
Shimonoseki	27	10	37.0%	Pension	5	7.1%
Kurashiki	27	9	33.3%	Public Accommodation	15	21.4%
		·		Other	1	1.4%
	235	70	29.8%		70	

Table 16: Survey statistics (compiled by author)

Important information on these accommodations is the ratio of foreign guests. There is a connection with the overall tourism statistics, and apart from Takayama, most of the accommodations have a low ratio of foreign guest. This data cannot show the trend, which is visible in the destinations' statistics, that while the ratio is mostly still low, it is on a sharp rise.

	-0-	20-	40-	60-	80-
Ratio of foreign guests	19%	39%	59%	79%	100%
Ojika	3				
Tsuwano	7				
Hagi	9				
Takayama	7	5	3	5	4
Onomichi	4	3			
Shimonoseki	8	1	1		
Kurashiki	3	5	1		
	41	14	5	5	4
	59.4%	20.3%	7.2%	7.2%	5.8%

Table 17: Inbound ratio of Accommodations (compiled by author)

5.2.2. Survey results

The results of the survey are summarized in the following, separated by Tourism General, concerns towards inbound tourism, environment and attitude towards inbound tourism.

Tourism industry

Topics about the overall tourism are brought up, with a concentration on market change, workforce and modernisations.

	Not a problem		-	Big problem	Not a problem	-	-	Big problem
	problem		-	problem	Chang	nina c	lemograp	
	Declini	na touris	st number	·c	demands			ny ana
Ojika	33%	ng tound	33%	33%	33%		33%	33%
Tsuwano	0070		14%	86%	17%	50%		33%
Hagi	11%	11%	44%	33%		44%	11%	44%
Takayama	35%	4%	39%	22%	5%	50%		14%
Onomichi	14%	29%		57%	17%	50%		
Shimonoseki	44%	22%	22%	11%	56%	22%	22%	
Kurashiki		22%	33%	44%	11%	44%	44%	
	22%	12%	30%	36%	16%	42%	27%	16%
	Not a	-		Big	Not a	_		Big
	problem			problem	problem		-	problem
				problem	problem Chang		tourism	problem
	Seasor	nal fluctu			problem Chang structure			problem
Ojika		nal fluctu		problem 67%	problem Chang	(net res 33%		
Ojika Tsuwano	Seasor			67% 43%	problem Chang structure 67% 29%	(net res 33% 43%		problem market 14%
-	Seasor 33%	33%	uation 29% 33%	67%	problem Chang structure 67%	(net res 33%	serve.)	problem market
Tsuwano	Seasor 33%		uation 29%	67% 43%	problem Chang structure 67% 29%	(net res 33% 43%	serve.) 14%	problem market 14%
Tsuwano Hagi	Seasor 33% 29%	33%	uation 29% 33%	67% 43% 33% 18% 29%	problem Chang structure 67% 29% 29%	(net res 33% 43% 29%	serve.) 14% 29% 23%	problem market 14% 14%
Tsuwano Hagi Takayama	<u>Seasor</u> 33% 29% 18% 14%	33% 23%	uation 29% 33% 41%	67% 43% 33% 18%	problem Chang structure 67% 29% 29% 14%	(net res 33% 43% 29% 36% 29% 33%	serve.) 14% 29% 23% 29% 33%	problem market 14% 14% 27%
Tsuwano Hagi Takayama Onomichi	<u>Seasor</u> 33% 29% 18% 14%	33% 23% 14%	29% 33% 41% 43%	67% 43% 33% 18% 29%	problem Chang structure 67% 29% 29% 14% 29%	(net res 33% 43% 29% 36% 29%	serve.) 14% 29% 23% 29% 33%	problem market 14% 14% 27%

Table 18: Survey results, the tourism industry (compiled by author)

The first set of questions concentrate on the overall tourism industry, with declining tourist numbers, seasonal fluctuations, changing tourist demography and market conditions.

The results show that declining tourist numbers and seasonal fluctuation are considered as a difficulty in most of the destinations, with 30% for moderate and 36% for a serious problem, and 41% and 24% for seasonality respectively.

Seasonality especially seems to have a definite but moderate impact on most of the destinations, with Ojika and Tsuwano being impacted the most.

According to the answers, changing tourism market structure (internet reservation, sharing industry) and the changing demography and demands of tourists is something that the establishment can manage themselves in most of the cases. According to the short conversations with the managers, in smaller communities the sharing industry is not as developed as in big cities, thus the industry members don't feel the pressure of having to adapt to the new trends, and while the tourists are getting older with the rest of the population, their needs and expectations seem to remain mostly the same.

	Not a problem		<u>_</u>	Big problem	Not a problem	-	_	Big problem
	Shortage fulltime	of	workforce	to employ	P	ge of work	force to e	employ part-
Ojika		33%	33%	33%		33%	33%	33%
Tsuwano	14%		29%	57%	14%		71%	14%
Hagi				100%		13%	13%	75%
Takayama	27%	23%	9%	41%	19%	24%	24%	33%
Onomichi	14%		43%	43%	14%	29%	14%	43%
Shimonoseki	22%	22%	33%	22%	22%	11%	44%	22%
Kurashiki	11%	44%	22%	22%	33%	44%		22%
	17%	18%	20%	45%	17%	22%	27%	34%
	Not a		-	Big	Not a			Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	Shortage	of ch	nefs and o	other skilled			_	=
	workforce				Ageing	y workforce	9	
Ojika		50%	50%		33%	33%		33%
Tsuwano	33%		33%	33%		17%	50%	33%
Hagi	13%	38%	13%	38%				100%
Takayama	52%	10%	14%	24%	27%	18%	23%	32%
Onomichi	43%		29%	29%	29%	14%	14%	43%
Shimonoseki	67%	22%		11%	33%	22%	22%	22%
Kurashiki	20%	20%	20%	40%	75%		13%	13%
	41%	16%	17%	26%	29%	14%	19%	38%

Table 19: Survey results, workforce (compiled by author)

The second set of questions is around the theme of the workforce, which is

generally considered as difficulty in Japan's tourism industry. The shortage of workforce is especially troublesome in the smaller and faster ageing communities such as Ojika, Tsuwano and Hagi, with moderate problems in middle-sized cities, and only growing Kurashiki seems to have fewer problems connected to this topic. The already employed workforce's ageing follows the same pattern.

While the search for new employees seems to be difficult, skilled labour (such as chefs) is scarce in the largest city of Kurashiki, selected as "not a problem" in 41% overall.

	Not a		-	Big	Not a		-	Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	No suce	cessors		-	Building	modernis	ation	-
Ojika	67%			33%	67%			33%
Tsuwano	50%	50%				17%	33%	50%
Hagi	50%		25%	25%		22%	56%	22%
Takayama	41%	14%	18%	27%	9%	17%	43%	30%
Onomichi	50%	33%		17%	29%	14%	57%	
Shimonoseki	44%	11%	11%	33%	44%		33%	22%
Kurashiki	38%	38%	13%	13%	33%	22%	22%	22%
	45%	19%	13%	23%	20%	15%	39%	26%
_				-			-	-
	Not a			Big	Not a			Big
	Not a problem			Big problem	Not a problem			Big problem
	problem	y modernis	ation		problem	tourism		-
Ojika	problem	y modernis	ation		problem	tourism		-
Ojika Tsuwano	problem Amenity	y modernis	ation 83%	problem	problem Inbound	tourism	80%	problem
	problem Amenity			problem	problem Inbound 67%	tourism 33%	80% 56%	problem
Tsuwano	problem Amenity 67%	17%	83%	problem 33%	problem Inbound 67% 20%			problem
Tsuwano Hagi	problem Amenity 67% 11%	17% 33%	83% 44%	33% 11%	problem Inbound 67% 20% 11%	33%	56%	problem
Tsuwano Hagi Takayama	problem Amenity 67% 11% 32% 29%	17% 33% 23%	83% 44% 36%	33% 11%	problem Inbound 67% 20% 11% 47%	33% 24%	56% 29%	problem 33%
Tsuwano Hagi Takayama Onomichi	problem Amenity 67% 11% 32% 29%	17% 33% 23% 29%	83% 44% 36% 43%	problem 33% 11% 9%	problem Inbound 67% 20% 11% 47% 33%	33% 24% 17%	56% 29% 33%	problem 33%
Tsuwano Hagi Takayama Onomichi Shimonoseki	problem Amenity 67% 11% 32% 29% 44%	17% 33% 23% 29% 22%	83% 44% 36% 43%	problem 33% 11% 9% 22%	problem Inbound 67% 20% 11% 47% 33% 44%	33% 24% 17% 44%	56% 29% 33% 11%	problem 33%

Table 20: Survey results, modernisation and inbound (compiled by author)

The future development and modernisation is the theme of the last set of questions from this part of the survey, starting with a difficult question of successors for the business. Surprisingly this is not considered as a problem by the respondents as the population data would suggest.

Looking at the data, Ojika seems to be quite positive on the future of the local tourism industry, not considering a successor to the business and modernisation as a problem, but this is because the establishments which did send back the filled out survey, were created less than eight years ago. In the case of Ojika,

while this survey can portray the difficulties connected to the workforce and inbound tourism, this set of questions concentrating on the modernisation and future of the establishment give back results that cannot fully represent the local industry. Some of the accommodations with owners in their 80's did not have a fax machine, not to mention email, thus their opinion is not visible in this survey (no answer sheet came back from 8 of the accommodations, only from the three establishments with younger owners).

Apart from Ojika, while successors are not a problem, building and amenity modernisation are difficulties for traditional destinations with older establishments (Tsuwano, Hagi, Onomichi and Takayama), similarly to inbound selected as difficulty in the same destinations, except Takayama.

Takayama was designated as an inbound tourism example by the Japanese government, and many development projects have been started that are not present in other destinations. While these projects can help with the overall attitude and approach towards inbound tourism as well as support amenity modernisation, building modernisation is still something that has to be addressed.

17	Declining tourist numbers
11	Seasonal fluctuation
10	Changing demography and demands of tourists
8	Shortage of workforce to employ fulltime
8	Building modernisation
7	Changing tourism market structure (sharing economy, etc.)
5	Ageing workforce
4	Shortage of workforce to employ part-time
3	Inbound tourism
2	Amenity modernisation
1	Lack of successors

Table 21: Survey results, support for the tourism industry (compiled by author)

Inbound tourism

The questions regarding inbound tourism are grouped into 12 questions similarly to the general tourism question. The wording of the questions is intestinally written in a way that either past experience or concern of future occurrence is accepted, thus accommodations without foreign guest as well as accommodations with a high ratio of foreign guest can answer the same question.

	Not a	-		Big	Not a	-	-	Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	Concer	n of diffic	culty com	nunicating	Shortag	e of workf	orce speal	king foreign
	with foreig	ners		_	languages			
Ojika	50%			50%	50%			50%
Tsuwano	14%		71%	14%			57%	43%
Hagi		33%	11%	56%		33%		67%
Takayama	41%	14%	36%	9%	17%	35%	30%	17%
Onomichi	29%	14%		57%	29%		14%	57%
Shimonoseki	40%	10%	50%		20%	40%	30%	10%
Kurashiki	11%	67%	22%		11%	11%	67%	11%
	27%	21%	32%	20%	15%	24%	31%	30%
	Not a			Big	Not a		-	Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	Increas	ed costs o	f workforce	e speaking			-	-
	foreign lan	guages			Promot	ion to forei	gners	
Ojika	50%	50%			50%	50%		
Tsuwano	14%	14%	57%	14%		29%	57%	14%
Hagi	22%	33%	22%	22%	11%	22%	44%	22%
Takayama	26%	43%	13%	17%	36%	36%	14%	14%
Onomichi	50%	33%		17%	29%	43%	29%	
Shimonoseki		40%	20%	10%	20%	10%	50%	20%
Kurashiki	56%	22%	22%		22%	11%	67%	
	32%	35%	20%	14%	24%	27%	36%	12%

Table 22: Survey results, communication and workforce (compiled by author)

Communicating with foreigners and having foreign language-speaking staff is a topic that accommodation owners and managers are concerned about in smaller destinations such as Ojika, Tsuwano and Hagi, but even in some larger cities such as Onomichi. Shimonoseki, Kurashiki and Takayama with a longer history of foreign trade and international visitors seem to have smaller problems with this issue.

While foreign language speaking staff is scarce, increased costs of such workforce do not seem to impact establishments, either because these employees are paid the same, or the difference is not substantial.

Promotion is an issue in most of the destination, with the exception of Takayama and Onomichi.

	Not a			Big	Not a		-	Big
t.	problem			problem	problem		-	problem
	Concerr	ns of trou	ibles duri	ng Check-				
	in/out				Concerns	s of troub	les during	payment
Ojika	50%	50%			100%			
Tsuwano	14%	43%	43%		43%	57%		
Hagi	33%	33%	22%	11%	44%	44%		11%
Takayama	48%	16%	24%	12%	50%	18%	27%	5%
Onomichi	29%	14%		57%	29%	29%	29%	14%
Shimonoseki	40%	50%	10%		50%	30%	20%	
Kurashiki	56%	22%	22%		33%	67%		
	41%	28%	20%	12%	45%	35%	15%	5%
		-	-	<u> </u>			-	-
	Not a			Big	Not a			Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	Uncerta	inty of regi	ulations co	onnected to	Creating	multilin	gual sign	s in the
	ID and pase				establishme	nt	0 0	
Ojika	100%	•	<u> </u>		50%	50%		
Tsuwano	43%	57%				29%	29%	43%
Hagi	44%	33%	11%	11%	22%	22%	44%	11%
Takayama	45%	36%	14%	5%	32%	45%	14%	9%
Onomichi	43%	29%	14%	14%	29%	43%		29%
Shimonoseki		40%	10%	5	50%	10%	40%	
Kurashiki	89%	11%			44%	44%		11%
	53%	33%	9%	5%	32%	35%	20%	14%

Table 23: Survey results, Check-in/out process (compiled by author)

While communication and finding foreign language speaking workforce is difficult, the establishments in most of these destinations feel comfortable about the Check-in/out, payment process as well as the regulations connected to passport and ID of foreigners, from abroad or living in Japan.

Accommodations in smaller communities seem to have difficulty with creating a multilingual environment in the accommodation. During the short conversations with the owners and managers of Tsuwano and Hagi, the explanation for this is that there are not too many English speaking Japanese or foreigners in these communities, and the few English teachers who are there, do not speak Japanese well enough to understand the needs of the establishments. On the other hand, Takayama had various initiatives in the past, aiming for English education of the industry members and sign translations. This is partly the result of the inbound tourism destination designation from the Japanese government.

	Not a problem			Big problem	Not a problem		_	Big problem
		how to	show h	ospitality to		v meetina	demands	connected
	foreigners	11011 10		sophanty to	to allergies			
Ojika	50%	50%			50%	50%		
Tsuwano	14%	29%	57%		29%	29%		43%
Hagi	33%	44%	22%	-	11%	33%	33%	22%
Takayama	36%	41%	23%		27%	41%	9%	23%
Onomichi	33%	50%	17%		17%	50%	17%	17%
Shimonoseki	30%	40%	20%	10%	30%	40%	30%	
Kurashiki	44%	22%	33%		11%	33%	56%	
	34%	38%	26%	2%	23%	38%	22%	17%
	-			-			-	-
	Not a			Big	Not a			Big
	problem			problem	problem			problem
	Concerns	of caus	sing trout	ole to other	Onsen	manners	, Manne	rs during
	guests		0		dinner			U
Ojika	50%	50%			50%	50%		
Tsuwano	33%	17%		50%	29%	29%		43%
Hagi	22%	33%	11%	33%	13%	50%	25%	13%
Takayama	22%	43%	26%	9%	33%	29%	25%	13%
Onomichi	57%	29%	14%		50%	33%	17%	
Shimonoseki		20%	20%	10%	67%	22%	11%	
Kurashiki	22%	78%			17%	83%		
	32%	39%	15%	14%	35%	37%	16%	11%

Table 24: Survey results, hospitality and manners (compiled by author)

Lastly, hospitality and manners are the topics of the next group of questions. While most of the establishments are confident in their skills to convey the Japanese *omotenashi* (hospitality), which includes the grand dinners of a ryokan, and there seem to be little problems with foreigners' manners, Tsuwano is standing out in all of the four questions. Further interviews might be necessary to understand the underlying reason for this pattern.

Total	
17	Promotion to foreigners
13	Shortage of workforce speaking foreign languages
8	Creating multilingual signs in the establishment
5	Difficulty meeting demands connected to allergies and religious restrictions
5	Onsen manners, Manners during dinner
4	Concerns of troubles during Check-in/out
3	Concerns of difficulty communicating with foreigners
3	Concerns of causing trouble to other guests
2	Increased costs of workforce speaking foreign languages
2	Uncertainty of regulations connected to ID and passport handling

Table 25: Survey results, support for inbound tourism (compiled by author)

Foreign friendly environment

The third part of the survey is concentrating on the foreign-friendly environment of accommodations with a few simple questions. In the research paper, we are concentrating on the topic that were found important in the satisfaction survey of governmental agencies, such as English communication, payment methods and available Wi-Fi service.

	Always present	Sometimes	None
Ojika	33.3%	33.3%	33.3%
Tsuwano		28.6%	71.4%
Hagi	22.2%	55.6%	22.2%
Takayama	62.5%	12.5%	25.0%
Onomichi	14.3%	57.1%	28.6%
Shimonoseki	20.0%	50.0%	30.0%
Kurashiki	44.4%	44.4%	11.1%
Total	36.2%	34.8%	29.0%

Table 26: English speaking staff (compiled by author)

The survey showed that Tsuwano has the lowest ratio of accommodation with no English speaking staff. While the average seems to have at least "sometimes" employees in the establishment who can communicate with foreigners, and Takayama can be seen as the leader in this topic. This quite high percentage can be the result of English conversation clubs, which the locals started to participate in (Funck, 2012).

		Not
	Available	available
Ojika	33%	67%
Tsuwano	29%	71%
Hagi	89%	11%
Takayama	83%	17%
Onomichi	57%	43%
Shimonoseki	80%	20%
Kurashiki	67%	33%
Total	71%	29%

Table 27: Credit (debit) card acceptance in accommodations (compiled by author)

The credit (debit) card acceptance is fairly high in general, as 71% of the total combined establishments have this service, with Tsuwano and Ojika on the other

	Lobby only	Lobby and in rooms	None
Ojika		33.3%	66.7%
Tsuwano	14.3%	71.4%	14.3%
Hagi	22.2%	66.7%	11.1%
Takayama	8.3%	87.5%	4.2%
Onomichi	14.3%	57.1%	28.6%
Shimonoseki	20.0%	70.0%	10.0%
Kurashiki		100.0%	
Total	11.6%	76.8%	11.6%

side of the scale with more than 2/3 of without such cashless payment method.

Table 28: Wi-Fi availability in the accommodations (compiled by author)

Wi-Fi is a part of the services where Tsuwano is almost on the average level of the destinations that were part of this survey. With the rising number of rentable portable Wi-Fi routes, more and more cities with public access and accommodations that seem to have already invested into this amenity, the travel of the foreign tourists will be easier, with smooth access to information.

nbound tourism is ar nomy	n important e	export/inco	me for	the Japanese
	l think so			I don't think so
Ojika	100%			
Tsuwano	86%			14%
Hagi	67%	22%		11%
Takayama	67%	21%	8%	4%
Onomichi	71%		29%	
Shimonoseki	90%			10%
Kurashiki	89%	11%		
Total	76%	12%	6%	6%

Table 29: Attitude towards inbound tourism, economy (compiled by author)

The attitude towards inbound tourism as an important income for the country is positive, both rural and larger destinations feel that this industry can support not just their local communities but Japan's economy too.

Inbound tourism is a counter measurement against declining domestic tourism							
1		I think			l don't		
		SO		ł	think so		
	Ojika	100%					
	Tsuwano	86%	14%				
	Hagi	67%	22%		11%		
	Takayama	75%	21%	4%			
	Onomichi	86%	14%				
	Shimonoseki	89%	11%				
	Kurashiki	89%	11%				
•	Total	80.6%	16.4%	1.5%	1.5%		

Table 30: Attitude towards inbound tourism, domestic tourism (compiled by author)

The growing inbound tourism is an important tool to strengthen the economy of these communities, in the face of shrinking population, and in the long term shrinking domestic tourism,. Some of the destinations above have other industries as well (Shimonoseki has ports, Onomichi shipbuilding and repairing, etc.), but tourism has been an important part of the local economy. While this is going to be important in the long future, even more so than the previous "inbound as income for the country", accommodations have a positive attitude towards this concept.

oreigners have a stro ortant interaction	ng interest in .	Japan culture	, and tourism is an
	l don't		
	SO		think so
Ojika	100%		
Tsuwano	71%	29%	
Hagi	89%		11%
Takayama	75%	25%	
Onomichi	71%	29%	
Shimonoseki	100%		
Kurashiki	100%		
Total	83.8%	14.7%	1.5%

Table 31: Attitude towards inbound tourism, culture (compiled by author)

The Japan *omotenashi* (hospitality) where the aim is to give the guests an experience, rather than just supply a room to sleep in might be behind the positive

answers for this question. Most of the accommodations in the destinations agree that the foreigners' interest in Japan's culture is an important part of the tourism experience.

I	nteraction with fore	igners is an ir	nteresting ex	xperience	
		I think so			I don't think so
	Ojika	100%			50
	Tsuwano	86%	14%		
	Hagi	78%		11%	11%
	Takayama	75%	21%	4%	
	Onomichi	71%		29%	
	Shimonoseki	100%			
	Kurashiki	67%	33%		
	Total	79.4%	13.2%	5.9%	1.5%

Table 32: Attitude towards inbound tourism, experience (compiled by author)

There seems to be an overall positive feedback on the "experience" of having foreigners, with some minor differences in the destinations. Takayama and Kurashiki might have had a longer history of accepting foreigners, and the novelty wears off after a while. On the other hand, Shimonoseki has a long history of being a port town, where even the few foreigners who did come to Japan in the Edo period stopped over, and Ojika has had a longer history with the *kentōshi* envoys, thus there is a historical and cultural background of communicating with people from abroad.

V	Will the 2020 Olympic games have an impact on your business						
		No impact			Big impact		
	Ojika	100%			0%		
	Tsuwano	43%	43%		14%		
	Hagi	25%	50%		25%		
	Takayama	42%	25%	13%	21%		
	Onomichi	29%	29%	29%	14%		
	Shimonoseki	50%	30%	10%	10%		
	Kurashiki	11%	11%	44%	33%		
	Total	37.3%	28.4%	14.9%	19.4%		

Table 33: Survey results, attitude towards tourism (compiled by author)

The last question is connected to the 2020 Olympic Games, and whether it will have any impact on the businesses of these destinations, but more than half of the answers were negative in this question. Among the topics, this was the one with the least positive answers, especially in the rural and small destinations such as Ojika and Tsuwano, the accommodations which are not expecting any growth because of the Olympic Games is very high. While these communities are far away from Tokyo, surprisingly Takayama, the closest and most famous among the destination has a similar attitude, with about 67% of the establishments not hoping for any or significant impact. Kurashiki was the only destination where positive answers reached more than 50% (77%), but all other destinations were well below this line.

Attitude towards inbound tourism is measured through four questions, but an overwhelming number of establishments gave positive answers. Further investigation is needed into the cultural background, to find out how accurately these answers describe the real attitude of these business owners and managers or is there a cultural accepted to answer positively to this kind of questions to avoid confrontations.

5.2.3. Survey summary

This aim of this survey was to collect data on the difficulties that accommodations face in rural communities, especially in connection with inbound

tourism.

The survey of accommodation in heritage destinations showed a complicated picture of the difficulties that these establishments face.

Declining tourism numbers are generally felt throughout the destinations, regardless of the size or location, and strong seasonality has to be addressed by wider tourism industry stakeholders. The changing tourism market with shifting demography of tourists and development of sharing industry and internet reservation does not seem to be of much importance or problem for these establishments.

There are differences according to the size and population structure of the destinations, but the shortage of people of working age to employ and the ageing of currently employed workforce is present as a problem in most cases. Furthermore, shortage of foreign languages speaking workforce was selected by the accommodations as the most severe problem in the inbound section of the survey.

Modernisation of buildings and amenities are somewhat difficult, but successors seem to be something that even the accommodations in smaller communities can solve by themselves.

In connection with the inbound topics, the establishments have concerns communicating and promoting their establishments to foreigners, and the aforementioned foreign language speaking staff, but most of the topics were not deemed as difficult. Similarly, accommodations required help from authorities and tourism association concerning promotion, language speaking staff and signs.

The survey was conducted in 6 destinations from small towns to cities, which gives a vertical representation of the rural tourism industry. This is especially visible in the topics that are related to the size of the community, as workforce-related problems show a different level of severity. In future research, a horizontal approach is needed, conducting the survey is destinations of similar size, to be able to strengthen the generalisation that can be deducted from the data. Similarly, with more respondents and a larger data sample, further analyses can be done on types of accommodations, size of the accommodation, and so forth. The current data sample is not yet large enough to be able to make strong

generalisations, but it is an important starting point, to improve and change the survey format while maintaining compatibility with the already gather data.

The establishments in Tsuwano face similar problems as in other destinations, with some differences. Declining tourist numbers and seasonality was selected as a problem well above the average of the destinations, workforce shortage and ageing is generally the same in similar-sized communities. Building and amenity modernization is a challenge to accommodations in towns with smaller populations, and also inbound tourism shows a difference in destinations size. Creating multilingual signs and meeting demands of allergies and religious restrictions is something that seems to be a difficulty mostly in Tsuwano, as well as concerns towards manner problems. Whether these are experience-based concerns, or on the contrary, concerns without a previous problematic guest, is measured in this survey.

6. Case study: Tsuwano

Tsuwano, compared to the above-introduced reference destinations and the destinations in the literature review, did not achieve success in becoming an inbound tourism destination nor in numbers of recognition. The underlying connection with all the other destinations (reference destinations and literature review) is that there was a significant tourism boom in the second half of the 20th century, creating a solid foundation as an established rural tourism community. This common ground was well used by some (successors) and misused by others. The following introduction and analysis take a closer look at how Tsuwano is different from successful destinations.

6.1. Tsuwano's introduction

This paper aims to collect information from several sources and create a comprehensive description of the destination and its progress towards the inbound-friendly environment.

Tsuwano, as a heritage destination, has not managed to receive attention from tourism researchers and has been only the topic of a few papers (Yonemoto, 2016) (Kikuchi, 2004) (Kurosawa, Soshiroda, & Tsutsumi, 2013). Activates and projects connected to The Important Preservation Districts for Grouping of Traditional Buildings in Tsuwano has been discussed (Kuroyanagi, Fujita, & Hattori, 2017), with minor connection to the use of these buildings in the tourism industry (Kuroyanagi, 2014).

The information from these research papers together with official materials from the local authorities help better understand the town's rise and slow decline as a destination in the past 50 years.

This research aims to evaluate Tsuwano and compare it to reference destinations using a two surveys. The first survey if aiming to understand the foreign-friendly environment of the restaurants, while the second survey is concentrating on accommodations, both indispensable establishments of the tourism industry and the travel experience. The results will be put into context with reference destinations, to clarify whether these values are only specific for Tsuwano, or whether they are part of a larger trend. Widening the survey to several destinations with similar "heritage" brands gives us more information on Tsuwano's current situation among tourism destinations.

Tsuwano was chosen for the case study, as a possible example of a destination that after experiencing a sudden domestic tourism boom and slow decline, did not manage to make the transition to an inbound destination. The town hall is putting effort into preserving local cultural assets, and through national and prefectural designation there are already results. These cultural assets are often considered as tourism resources and can be the basis of inbound tourism development, but the question remains whether the local establishments have a similar progressive attitude.

Tourism statistics provide an important look at the destination's current status. The difficulty with the analysis is that as Carolin Funck explained: "for a country with an elaborate statistical system, Japan's tourism statistics are surprisingly haphazard." (Funck, 2012, p. 125).

The visitor numbers available on the prefectural level (provided by the local authorities) do not show the complete detailed picture of the destination, thus further data is needed. Through working together with the local town hall, the aggregated numbers of the "visitors" to Tsuwano is detailed through identifying key attractions and the changes that have occurred in connection with the calculation methods. Furthermore, the accommodation statistics, the guest nights spent in the destination is used to confirm the adjusted visitor numbers.

6.2. Introduction of the destination

Tsuwano Town is located in the south-west part of Shimane Prefecture on Honshu Island of Japan. A small town which even after the mergers in 1955 and 2005 not more than a bit over 7000 residents, and is shrinking as most small towns in Japan (Tsuwano Town, 2016).

Among the older Japanese generation, it is a relatively well-known town, especially in Kyushu and *Western Honshū*, as many have visited it in its tourism boom period. The town's festivals have a long history and are often broadcasted in the wider area.

6.2.1. Tsuwano's heritage and tourism resources

Tsuwano Domain and Early Meiji period

Tsuwano domain in the Edo period was a small-middle sized domain, but through the introduction of washi Japanese paper making industry by the domain lord Kamei, it gained a strong economic background.

The first settlement and fortification on the castle mountain were established by the Yoshimi-clan in 1295, following an ordinance of the emperor to create a defence line against the looming Mongolian threat. Later at the beginning of the Edo period, for a short period of 16 years, Naomori Sakazaki was the domain lord, but the unfortunate *Senhime* incident caused his early death. While Sakazaki was only for a short time in Tsuwano, the present town's outline and the castles reinforcement is connected to his name. After Sakazaki, the Kamei clan was given the responsibility to rule the domain, and they have done so until the end of the Edo period. Continuing the development that Sakazaki has begun, Kamei clan introduced *washi* paper industry, and put an emphasis on education, which resulted in some well-known historical figures coming from Tsuwano.

Kamei's other important influence on today's Tsuwano tourism destination was that they managed to preserve the town centre in the turbulent and often devastating times of the end of the Edo period, beginning of Meiji period. Kamei was a supporter of the new Meiji government and convinced the coming Chōshū armies to fight the opposing forces in Hamada (Shimane Prefecture) rather than in the mountainous area of Tsuwano. While there were no armies fighting in Tsuwano, fires often destroyed the town, the last one just before the end of the Edo period, in 1853. The old traditional merchant homes rebuilt after the fire are now part of a townscape preservation area (Okimoto, Tsuwano domain, 1974).

Festivals and shrines

During Tsuwano's 700 year history, several festivals were born, that are still held even today, creating the brand of Tsuwano, Little Kyoto of Sanin.

The first of the major events is the Yabusame horse riding festival on the second Sunday of April, at Washibara Hachimangu Shrine, a nationally designated Important Historic Building. While there are many places in Japan

where Yabusame is performed, Tsuwano has the only remaining original horse archery grounds in the country.

Built in 1567 by the Yoshimi-clan, it was preserved by the local community and received prefectural designation as Historic Landmark in 1966. The festival is also important because the long-standing horse archery clan of Ogasawara from Kamakura comes to perform the Yabusame. The combination of original horse-riding grounds, a horse archery clan going back 32 generations and the sakura cherry blossoming attracts both Japanese and foreigners from close and far away (Tsuwano, destination after a tourism boom, 2019).

The second festival is the Sagimai Heron Dance on the 20th and 27th of July. This tradition originates from the Kyoto Gion Festival, which was first introduced to the repertoire of Yamaguchi's Ōuchi clan, and later to the neighbouring Tsuwano in 1542. It has been performed every year since 1644 when the Kamei clan restarted it after Sakazaki's ban.

The dance received the Important Intangible Folk Cultural Property designation on the national level in 1994. The tradition of the dance was discontinued in Kyoto for several decades, but with the help of Tsuwano's dancers it was revived in the 20th century. The festival is shown on major news programs all over the country every year, helping to preserve the brand of Tsuwano. Together with the Sagimai Heron dance, elementary school children perform on the same day a Kosagimai (young heron dance), a tradition started in 1958 in order to familiarise young children with the local customs (Yadomi, 1974).

The *Tsuwano Odori* (*obon* dance) festival in August is a bit different from the obon dances of other communities. It has a slow pace and a black hood covering the face as part of the costume of the dancers. This is to commemorate a clever strategy of the Kamei clan, which they used to take over a strong castle, that otherwise would not have been possible.

After The Kamei Clan moved to Tsuwano in 1616, it has been performed every year and is one of the festivals where the visitors can participate. After a short dance lesson, they are given black hoods (as presents) and join the dance. The few foreigners who do find their way to Tsuwano started calling it the ninja-dance, which is a reference to the strategy that it commemorates. This dance has been recognised as prefecture designated Important Intangible Folk Cultural Property in 1962 (Tsuwano Town, 2018a).

Kagura, a dance-theatre entertainment for the deities is part of the wider regions traditional culture, with differences in the performance in Hiroshima and across Iwami region (South-west Shimane prefecture). This traditional performance has been designated as Japan Heritage in 2019, with many communities involved, one of them being Tsuwano. The performances are held during the summer every weekend, often connected to the festivals. It is a lesser-known part of the Japanese culture by foreigners and has great potential in terms of "discovering" new experiences in rural Japan (Agency of Cultural Affairs, 2019).

Taikodani Inari Shrine was established in 1773 by the lord of the domain to ask for the deity to protect the castle. It is connected to the famous Fushimi Inari-Taisha in Kyoto and has the same 1000 tori gate path to the entrance, which is popular with tourists. The shrine is the 5th most important Inari shrine in Japan, and still attracts people living in the surrounding towns and prefectures. During the interviews with local officials, a tourism division employee summarised the town's tourism as "Tsuwano is Taikodani Inari Shrine" (Taikodani Inari Shrine, 2018).

The busiest time for the shrine is the *hatsumode* or first visit to a shrine at the start of the year. From the 1st of January to the 3rd, somewhere between 100'000 and 200'000 pilgrims visit Tsuwano, a small town of 2500 (town centre, area before the merger). The shrine attracts a large number of visitors, but it has been on a slow declining slope, from the 966'295 visitors in 2000 to 592'985 visitors in 2017, a fall of 38.6% (Tsuwano Town, 2018b).

A more recent "festival" is the Otome Touge "festival" on the 3rd of March, a march of Christians with participants from across Japan and even from abroad. While the Japanese word for this event is *matsuri*, which is often translated into "*festival*", the world might not be suitable translation due to the history behind the march. The beginning of the Meiji period saw a fierce crackdown on the Christians, especially in Nagasaki, where a large number of them were captured and arrested. The government sent these Christians to different parts of the country, for "persuasion to changing their fate". Tsuwano also had to obey the orders of
the central government and took in 154 Christians. They were tortured for years before set free, in part because of the international pressure to Japan to stop the prosecution. Not all Christians have survived the harsh circumstances, and a handful have died a martyr's death. Saint Maria is said to have come to one of the prisoners, and the place where the Christians were kept is being considered by the Vatican to be designated as "holy land, a place of a miracle". The festival is on the "day of the constitution" (3rd of March), and the possible designation by the Vatican raises the topic of another type of pilgrimage tourism in the town (Okimoto, 1971).

Famous people from Tsuwano

The Kamei clan invested not just into industries such as the washi paper making (which was inscribed in 2014 as UNESCO World Heritage in other cities) but also into education, and built the Yorokan domain school. While the list of the people who have learned there and achieved high positions is long (such as the first governor of Hokkaido, the first principal of Hokkaido University, etc), there are some worth mentioning related to tourism.

Nishi Amane and Mori Ougai are two prominent names, the latter becoming the highest-ranking doctor in the Japanese army and also a well-known novelist, whose works are taught in every school in Japan. While there are other names, these two individuals were important enough for the locals to preserve their old residences, and in Mori's case, build a rather spacious museum called Mori Ougai Memorial Hall. This museum is a must-have-stop for every bus tour and many independent tourists. While Mori has many museums across Japan (Kokura, Tokyo, etc.), Tsuwano still takes pride that it is here, he was born and started attending school.

A lesser-known fact is that famous "*Otoko wa Tsurai yo*" tv series used Tsuwano as a location in its 13th episode. The series is widely known by almost every Japanese who was born before 1990, thus creating an opportunity for content tourism. Sadly it has not been advertised by the locals as such, and the time is running out, as the new generation of Japanese is not familiar with this TV show. Mitsumasa Anno, a world-renowned artist, is a more recent individual who calls Tsuwano his home, or at least his *furusato* (home town). While his health is fragile, he visits Tsuwano and the museum erected in his name every year. The visitors to this attraction is slowly declining, but it is still one of the important sightseeing stops of Tsuwano.

SL Yamaguchi

SL Yamaguchi is a 62km long steam engine pulled nostalgic train ride, from the Shinkansen bullet train station Shin-Yamaguchi in Yamaguchi Prefecture to Tsuwano Town. The train starts just before 11am from Shin-Yamaguchi and reaches Tsuwano before 1pm. The engine is turned around and filled up with water and coal, and after the long stop in Tsuwano, it heads back to Shin-Yamaguchi just before 16pm. Tsuwano has the only remaining turntable for the steam engine on the Yamaguchi line, which was an important part of the SL Yamaguchi's resurrection in 1979 (Yonemoto, 2016). Crowds come to see the locomotive, not just the average tourist, but the fan base of trains and steam locomotives, which gives the majority of the repeaters on these weekends.

The service was halted for more than a year when a train bridge was washed away in an especially heavy rainfall in (July of 2013), and again service was suspended for several months after the record-breaking heavy rainfall that washed away train tracks in Hiroshima in 2018. During interviews with the local businesses, many have emphasised that without the SL Yamaguchi, probably they would have to close down their shops. This shows the vulnerability of the tourism industry, which after a long stagnation might be at the verge of collapse, and is held up by a few important attractions, such as the SL Yamaguchi

Castle ruins

Tsuwano was established as part of the defence line against the looming Mongolian attack, and the first earth-wall fortification was created in accordance with a central ordinance, around 1295. The Yoshimi clan was entrusted with this responsibility, and they chose this area because of the terrain, a mountain surrounded on three sides by the river. The stone foundations and walls that can still be seen on the mountain were created by Sakazaki between 1600 and 1616

and extended by the Kamei clan afterwards.

The *tenshukaku* (main tower) burned down early in the Edo period (1684) and was not rebuilt due the central governments fear of emerging rural powerful feudal lords. The rest of the buildings were demolished in the first years of the Meiji period after the central government's order. Tsuwano had the 4th highest attitude difference castle and is registered in the list of 100 best castles (and remains) of Japan. A magnificent view can be seen of the surrounding area and the former castle town underneath. A chair-lift brings the visitors up the top of the hill (Okimoto, Tsuwano domain, 1974).

Japan Heritage

Tsuwano was designated as Japan Heritage in 2015, and again in 2019, which is an important opportunity for domestic and inbound tourism, but also for raising awareness and recognition of the uniqueness of their heritage among the locals.

The above mentioned Japan Heritage designation system was created by the Agency of Cultural Affairs in 2015 to "revitalise local communities through comprehensive maintenance and utilisation of these attractive tangible and intangible cultural properties and their strategic promotion in Japan and overseas." (Agency of Cultural Affairs, 2015) . The base of the designation is a story, often used in a series type, where several towns and cities are connected through a story, industry or other types of heritage, and are designated together. In Tsuwano's case, the heritage story was sufficient enough to be designated on its own, and also to create a facility to introduce this narration to both the visitors and the locals.

Tsuwano's old merchant houses and townscape remains in a small part of the town and can also be seen in old paintings created 100 years ago, showing how Tsuwano was 150 years ago. The paintings titled "Tsuwano Then and Now: Exploring the Town of Tsuwano Through the One Hundred Landscapes of Tsuwano", consists of not just the paintings but are accompanied with a detailed description which helped find the location and gave an explanation of the life at the end of the Edo period in Tsuwano. As mentioned earlier, with the forces of Chōshū domain going straight to Hamada to engage the enemy, the scenery of

these spots are preserved as they were.

The second designation, together with a number of towns in the area, was the aforementioned theatre-like *kagura* in 2019. Similar to the UNESCO registered Washi Japanese papermaking, kagura is a tradition not in only one town, but in the wider region. In the case of the washi paper, the UNESCO registration is somewhat "limited" to Hamada town, even though Tsuwano has an equally long industrial history and as mentioned before, washi played a significant role in the prosperity of the domain. The kagura Japan Heritage designation, on the other hand, is a group designation, connecting these communities with the same heritage and encourageing cooperation and communication (Tsuwano Board of Education, n.d.).

Townscape tourism

Tsuwano's old merchant centre has still a lot of the traditional buildings remaining, taken care of by the local community. Avoiding the fearsome battles in the transition between the feudal Edo period and the modern Meiji period (around 1868), being spared by bombings in the second world war and not having enough economic power in the middle of the 20th century to modernize, lead to a well preserved townscape, that has been designated as Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings in 2013.

The community and local authorities have had activities and groups have undertaken preservation projects since the middle of the 20th century, such as the purposeful position of the train stations, so visitors have to walk through the town centre towards the Taikodani Inari Shrine (Iwatani, 1978), and the resident opposition against constructing the Route 9 through the town centre, destroying the preserved atmosphere. The official designation in 2013 of the central government gave these projects a framework and budgets to help coordination and preservation. Such preservation districts often take central part in the development of a destination, leading to well-know examples of heritage tourism such as the later introduced Takayama City (Gifu Pref.), Hagi City (Yamaguchi Pref.) and Takehara (Hiroshima Pref.). In the case of Tsuwano, while the town was previously already known for old townscape, this recognition has arrived somewhat late.

6.2.2. Population

The ageing of the Japanese population is a transformation of the society that has an impact on every industry and every community. Tsuwano and its tourism industry is not an exemption from this.



Figure 13: Tsuwano's population (compiled by author based on Tsuwano Town (2016))

The population peaks at 23'224 in 1955, and start a slow and steady decline over the decades. The population in 2015 is 7956, or 34.3 % of the 1955's peak population.

The next figure (Figure 14) shows us the change compared to the national and prefectural average. Tsuwano, similar to many other rural towns and villages, is struggling not just with the natural shrinking, but with a migration towards the big cities.



Figure 14: Population change of Tsuwano Town, Shimane Prefecture and the national average (1960=100%). (compiled by author based on Tsuwano Town (2016))

The change in the community age structure can be seen by dividing statistics into three groups. As the graph (in Figure14) clearly shows, the working population (age from 15 to 64) and young (age 14 and bellow) groups are declining from 1980 to 2015, while the aged population (age 65 and above) is slowly growing.

The industry in Tsuwano already feels the shortage of workforce, as some accommodations hail employees from Hagi and other neighbouring cities, with above-the-average hourly wages and other financial and non-financial support.



Figure 15: Tsuwano's population change by age group. (compiled by author based on Tsuwano Town (2016))

6.3. Tourism statistics and attractions

6.3.1. Statistics

Tsuwano is a small castle town in the western part of Shimane prefecture, with a population of 7'266 (as of April of 2018), and a population density of 24 residents/km2 (Tsuwano Town, 2016).

Tsuwano experienced a tourism boom starting from 600'328 visitors in 1967 and peaking in1979 with 1'520'275 tourists coming to the small castle town. The official data shows a short fall, followed by a prolonged stagnation from 1'250'200 in 1985 to 1'222'000 in 2002. Afterwards, there seems to be a little bit more fluctuation in the numbers, but it is hovering around the 1'200'000 mark (Tsuwano Town, 2018b).



Figure 16: Tourism visitor numbers. (compiled by author based on Visitor numbers Tsuwano Town (2018b))

Referring back to the Tourism Area Life Cycle, Tsuwano seems to have experienced a straightforward development from the starting "exploration" stage, through "involvement", "development" and "stagnation" stages in a relatively short time. The stagnation period has some sharp changes, but in general, turns towards a decline (1980 - 1985), and returns to stagnation (1985 onwards).

This is the official "visitors" data from the Tsuwano Town, the same numbers that have been provided to the prefecture. However, as Carolin Funck explained in 2012, "Japan's tourism statistics are surprisingly haphazard." (Funck, 2012, p. 125), and a closer examination is needed. Although a lot has improved in the past years in terms of statistical data gathering, the working experience at the local town hall was essential in drawing a more detailed picture.

The above mentioned "visitors" data does not correctly show the actual numbers, as the calculation method changes often. Furthermore, with the personal rotation inside the town hall, the person in charge of the statistics changes every 2 or 3 years, and the older methods are not documented. For a better understanding, some long-standing tourism attractions were selected to compare their performance in the past years.

Main attractions

Data is available for attractions from the year 2001, and the following graph (in Figure 17) shows the changes with 2001 as a base year. The selected attractions

are the Taikodani Inari Shrine, Tsuwano Kyodokan Museum, Tsuwano Castle Ruins chairlift, Mori Ougai Memorial Hall, Anno Mitsumasa Art Museum and the Tsuwano Folklore Museum. Other attractions will be discussed later.



Figure 17: Visitor number change by attractions. (compiled by author based on Shimane Prefecture (2008 - 2018))

The data shows that apart from the chairlift to the castle ruins, most of the attractions have been steadily losing visitors in the years between 2001 and 2017. While the chairlift had a short popularity growth since 2011, the absolute numbers compared to the Taikodani Inari Shrine are small. Putting the performance of different attractions into context, the following graph and table (in Figure 18) show the visitor numbers in the same period. The numbers for the Taikodani Inari Shrine and the Total of the attractions on the graph are shown on the right axis for a clearer understanding.



Figure 18: Visitor numbers by main attractions. Right axis for Taikodani Inari Shrine and Total, and left axis for the other attractions. (compiled by author based on Shimane Prefecture (2008 - 2018))

While the popularity of the chairlift mentioned above rose from 2011, its numbers cannot be compared to Taikodani Inari Shrine's visitors. The previously mentioned statement by the local town hall officer, that "when it comes to tourism, Tsuwano is Taikodani Inari Shrine" was not an understatement, as the 943'315 visitors in 2001 give the majority of the visitors to Tsuwano Town (75.4%). The notable other attractions all together in that year account for only 170'479 of the 1'250'497 or 13.6%. The sum of these main attractions show a slow but steady decline in visitor numbers, which is somewhat different from the official summarised visitor number graph (in Figure 16), showing a long stagnation.

Calculation method changes

The attractions that were not listed in the previous graph are posing a difficulty, as the data collection is not consistent in the above mentioned period of 2001 to 2017. One of the problems is that the number of attractions that are summarised in the "visitor" data grew, with some new attractions added to the list.



Figure 19: Base for visitor numbers adjustment, new attractions. (compiled by author based on Shimane Prefecture (2008 - 2018))

Tsuwano Japan Heritage Center opened in 2015 (data from 2016), and attracted visitors from 15'000 to 18'000 in the first years. Kagura performances have been added to the statistics in 2012, and SL Yamaguchi steam locomotive service numbers, as well as visitors to Mori Ougai's residence, were also included from 2010. A new roadside station in Nichihara was opened in 2005, raising the numbers by around 300'000 on a yearly basis. In the case of the Roadside Station Nagomi, a sharp rise from 80'699 in 2008 to 260'308 in 2009 can be seen in the dataset. A short interview with the manager of the roadside station revealed, that while only the onsen visitors were counted before 2008, since 2009 the number of customers at the shop of the roadside station is also added to the total. A further change is foreseen, as there are talks of including the cars entering the parking lot of the facility to the statistics.

The result of these changes can distort the performance of a destination. The sum of these newly added attractions and the change of measuring methods can be between 420'000 in 2005 to 706'912 in 2010.

The adjusted visitor numbers are shown in Figure 20. The adjusted graph (in Figure 20) shows the continuation of the original visitors data, namely taking out the new attractions (Figure 19), and only leaving in the attraction that were part of the statistics before 2001. The tourists' interests and behavior changes with

time, and showing only the attractions present from before 2001 might conceal this change, but Figure 19 shows that the "new" attractions do not rise in popularity, but after an initial rise, stay roughly on the same level. The original attraction's visitor numbers instead of stagnation, indicate a strong decline from 2001 to 2013, and a starting flat line from there onwards.



Figure 20: Adjusted visitor numbers. (compiled by author based on Tsuwano Town (2018b))

More detailed information is needed on the statistical calculation methods and the included attractions before 2001 to improve the reliability of the visitor data.

Guest nights

The visitor numbers can hide underlying problems in destinations, which prompts the analysis of other tourism statistics, the guest nights spent in the destinations. Data is available from 1984, and as seen in Figure 21., there is a definite decline period between the first data showing 115'637 guest nights in 1985 (and 117'335 in 1987), to 23'951 guest nights in 2005. That is a considerable 79.2% fall in 20 years (Tsuwano Town, 2018a).



Figure 21: Guest nights. (compiled by author Tsuwano Town (2018c))

Focusing on the time period between 2000 and 2017, the decline lasts until 2005, and there seems to be a slight growth from 2008 to 2016, where the first significant drop starts. Foreign overnight tourist numbers are available from 2004, and as the graph (in Figure 22) shows, there is a slow rise from 511 to 1'080 in 2018, and a similar drop as in the overall numbers. The number of foreign guests is only a small portion of the overall guest nights, thus the right axis is used.



Figure 22: Overall guest nights on left and foreign guest nights on right axis. (compiled by author Tsuwano Town (2018c))

The official visitor numbers, previously described adjusted visitor numbers and the guest nights are show in Figure 23, with the left axis for the guest nights and right axis for the visitors. The adjustment shows a similar decline as the guest nights, but there are a few years apart, meaning that in Tsuwano as a destinations, first the change towards same-day trips destination started, followed by a decline in the overnight stays and the overall tourism industry.



Figure 23: Guest nights and adjusted visitor numbers. Right axis for visitor numbers and left axis for guestnights (compiled by author based on Tsuwano Town (2018c,2018b), Shimane Prefecture (2008 - 2018))

Detailed information on the foreign staying guest's origin country is available from 2009, showing a high percentage of European tourists. While Japan and many other destinations in the region (Hagi, Shimonoseki) have large Asian tourist visitor interest, Tsuwano seems somewhat unknown for this segment.



Figure 24: Foreign overnight tourist. (compiled by author based on Shimane Prefecture (2008 - 2018))

Japan has seen an influx of foreign tourists from Asian countries, especially from China in the past years. The sudden rise of inbound tourists is attributed to both the easing of visa application for Chinese citizens as well as the deprecation of the Japanese Yen (Morikawa, 2017). Tsuwano the detailed data of the sending country of Tsuwano reveal that while the main tourism hotspots have a Asianmajority tourist mix, Tsuwano has European North American and Australian (Oceania) overnight visitors. These sending markets are mostly English speaking country either as their native language or as a secondary language, thus more than elsewhere, English tourist environment is needed.

6.3.2. Tourism boom induced by travel magazines and campaigns

The tourism statistics on visitors between 1965 and 2017 shown above (Figure 16), clearly show a sudden tourism boom from 1967. This is said to be partly the result of the "Discover Japan" campaign of Japan National Railways and "Sanin Little Kyoto" designation, both creating popularity for townscape tourism in travel magazines. In Tsuwano's case one of the examples of this magazine based exogenous promotion is the articles of 1963 in Fudoki (Tsuwano, dreaming of the past, 1963). These campaigns were highly successful in portraying the destinations and attractions as authentic Japan and as "opposite of modern and Western" (Oedewald, 2008, p. 112).

A detailed analysis can be found on this "magazine induced tourism" by Kurosawa Soshiroda, & Tsutsumi(2013), reflecting on the same period starting with 1967. The paper defines four stages in Tsuwano's townscape tourism. The first stage from 1966 to 1982 is the "Sudden growth", followed by "Stagnation" between 1983 and 1992, "Decline" in 1993 and 2003 and "Confusion" from 2004 to the article's release year of 2013. The article argues that compared to other towns with historic town centre (in the article, compared to Iwamura town in Ena District, Gifu Pref.), Tsuwano was not able to accommodate the sudden number of tourists after the first growth period. The town's reaction of building other attractions such as art museums helped diversification, but the focus of the destination shifted and thus could not be labelled as "traditional townscape destination" any more. This shift of destination type leads to less exposure in travel magazines compared to other similar destinations (Kurosawa, Soshiroda, & Tsutsumi, 2013).

6.4. Tsuwano Town's progress towards inbound

tourism

6.4.1. Securing and preserving cultural assets through designation

The previous pages introduced a Tsuwano that has been a culturally flourishing small castle town, with festivals and famous names connected to its name, which are known across Japan. The local government's progress towards securing and preserving the important tangible and intangible assets, the history and heritage of the town has results. The town has received many national and prefectural level designation, which can be viewed as acknowledgement and branding of possible tourism resources. The following table contains the important designations, from a tourism industry perspective. There are other designations which have important value as heritage but are more difficult to use in the tourism scene.

Important Historic building	Washibara Hachimangu Shrine	201
Important Intangible Folk Cultural Property	Sagimai (heron) Dance	199
Historic Landmark	Tsuwano Castle Ruins	194
Historic Landmark	Mori Ougai residence	196
Historic Landmark	Nishi Amane residence	198
Historic Landmark	Kamei Clan cemetry	201
Place of scenic beauty	Hori Garden	200
Preservation district for groups of historic buildings	Tsuwano historic town center	20 [.]
Japan Heritage	Tsuwano Then and Now: One Hundred Landscapes of Tsuwano	201
Japan Heritage	Kagura theather	201
efecture designated		192
Important Intangible Folk Cultural Property	Tsuwano Odori (dance)	196
Historic Landmark	Washibara Hachimangu Horse Archery Grounds	196
Historic Landmark	Yorokan domain school	196

Table 34: National and Prefectural designations. Source: Tsuwano Town (2018a), compiled by author

Important tourism resources that are not connected to any designations are shown in the following list.

Historical figures and famous artists:

Mori Ougai, Nishi Amane, Anno Mitsumasa

Other important tourism resources:

- SL Yamaguchi: steam locomotive service from Shin-Yamaguchi
- Taikodani Inari Shrine: fifth most important Inari shrine in Japan
- Registered as "Little Kyoto" (non-government registration)

This is, in part, the result of the high consciousness by the local, that Tsuwano is currently first and foremost a destination. The 4th general development plan of Tsuwano Town, created in 1996, surveyed the residents to understand what they expect to be the future economy of Tsuwano. Even though, "livable environment" and "health" was high ranking in the values of the residents, when asked about what industry the town should invest more, contrary to what the town hall has anticipated, "tourism industry" was selected the most often, in different age groups and in groups from different parts of the town (Kokubo, 2014, p. 40). Recently developments in the designation series, is that the Heron Dance of Tsuwano is a candidate to become a UNESCO intangible cultural asset (Nagata, 2020).

6.4.2. Tsuwano Japan Heritage Center

The Japan Heritage mentioned designation and the promotion activity connected to it lead to the establishment of a heritage centre in the centre of the town, on the main road. This facility is free of charge for any visitor and serves multiple functions. First and foremost it is a museum that introduces Tsuwano's history and heritage through the government designated 100 Edo-Meiji period paintings and maps. Through this visual explanation the visitors to Tsuwano can understand and immerse into the old traditional lifestyle of the past centuries, and see the places in the small town that preserved their beauty until today.

The second reason to create this centre is to function as a tourism-information providing free facility. Although the town has a tourism association and its office is in front of the station, the two facilities have a complementary relationship in terms of function. The tourism association helps the travellers with reservation, organises bus tours and manages the tour guide activity together with the volunteer guides. The heritage centre's duties are to give the tourists a place where they can engage with the locals, through the always present concierge. Their task is to get into an interaction with the tourists and have a dynamical conversation about the town, rather than the static displays of the museum. The conversation turns where the guests wish to, thus creating a deeper connection between the visitor and the host community, even if the visitor is only in the destination for a few hours.

Lastly, the Japan Heritage Center functions as a focal point of educating and engagement of the local community. It promotes preservation activities and helps the residents get involved with tourism-oriented projects of the town hall.

The Japan Heritage designation, as the Agency of Cultural Affairs designed it, is also towards the foreigners coming to Japan, and Tsuwano's town hall acted upon this requirement. The heritage centre has English speaking staff at all-time present, and though the only a fraction of the visitors is from aboard, the English guidance and general information of the destination is much appreciated by them. The centre is also the only museum in the town that has almost all parts of the exhibition in both Japanese and English.

This facility is a good example of Tsuwano Town's work towards achieving a destination more open for inbound tourist.

6.4.3. Conveying the message to foreigners

Tsuwano, as a heritage destination in rural Japan, has many things to offer to the visitor. Festivals that were preserved in Tsuwano for hundreds of years, special Obon dance where the tourist can be part of the festival, the only horse archery grounds remaining in Japan, and the 4th highest mountain-castle (remains), to mention a few. These events and places are part of the heritage, which with the help of the Japan Heritage 100 paintings of Edo-period, can be introduced and explained to the visitor, both Japanese and foreigner.

The difficulty lies in conveying this castle town's history, these familiar names and nostalgic moments from the literature classes of the high school (Mori Ougai) and karaoke nights (well-known song of Sada Masashi) to the foreigner tourist. Merely translating words and sentences and creating English pamphlets will not evoke the same nostalgic feelings as a domestic tourist would have. This is a challenge, for both the guides and the tourism development teams, and is often the centre of heated debates as Japanese have difficulty grasping the difference between cultural backgrounds.

Tsuwano is yet to fully embrace the thought of opening up to foreigners and aiming to tap into this market. During different informal interviews, the tourism industry members did express their concerns about the future of the destinations, as they feel that the number of people coming to Tsuwano is less and less. While many complaints can be heard about the declining tourism numbers, the development of inbound strategy and action to put resources into this segment is an avoided topic.

6.5. Interview with destination development stakeholders

From June 6th to 8th (2020) three interviews have been carried out with town hall and tourism association. These interviews give a more detailed glimpse into the history and current situation of Tsuwano as a destination. The main questions were concentrating on:

- tourism's role in Tsuwano
- inbound tourism's role in Tsuwano
- critical points of inbound tourism that were or will be the focus of development
- the division of roles between the town hall, tourism association and private sector
- the attitude of tourism-related private sector stakeholders towards investment into inbound tourism

The interview also helps to understand what the next step in the development of the destination is, as the analysis of the tourism statistics show a steady decline. While the stagnation that the official numbers infer gives hope and time to adjust to the new market, the reality of decline gives an urgency to act and develop. Through the interview, the future plans of the destination is questioned, and how the development stakeholders' plan to push the community into a rejuvenation stage, either with or without outside capital.

6.5.1. Commerce and Tourism Division

Mr Kou FUJIYAMA, Head of the Commerce and Tourism Division of Tsuwano Town

The interview with Mr Fujiyama was held in the town hall, on the 8th of June (2020), with only Mr Fujiyama and the author present.

The most important points of the discussion were centred on the role division and inbound investment and development, with answer somewhat similar to that of the Tourism Association.

Mr Fujiyama explained that since the late 1980s, the importance of the tourism industry has been rising. In the past decade, the service and tourism industry employed the most people in Tsuwano Town. The town is already dependent on tourism, as there are no factories or large-scale operations in the area. Neighbouring settlements like Masuda City, where automotive industry related production helps keep the young in the community and contributes to maintaining a slow depopulation rate. Tsuwano has no such industry, and the ageing society is rapidly becoming a difficult main topic of the community.

While tourism is considered as the primary industry, the ageing population has an immense impact on the situation of the local stakeholders, as the capable workforce is hard to find and according to the town hall, there is also a shortage of *atotsugi* or successors to the businesses. This statement contradicts the survey carried out among accommodations of Tsuwano by the author, which shows that succession is "Not a problem"(50%) or "not a big problem"(50%). A possibility is that the difficulty of finding a successor is more prominent in nonaccommodation businesses, although the next interview with the tourism association has a different result. While the town hall is supporting the successor search for businesses, the few successful cases were not directly connected to tourism. Three establishments closed in the past few years due to not having a management that would continue the work after the second retirement of the current owner. The size and complexity of an accommodation establishment and the declining tourism statistics make it harder to find an individual or company that would invest in a rural destination, and take over the management.

The attitude of the private sector towards investment in general and inbound tourism is negative, according to the town hall. A familiar expression came up during the interview, the private sector approach to tourism development is "we don't have to do anything, the tourists will come anyway". This attitude is not new in Tsuwano, as a newspaper article depicts the same attitude in 1965 during the tourism boom (Tsuwano Monogatari, 1965).

According to Mr Fujiyama, the most needed development in terms of inbound tourism is the way the information about the city is broadcasted. While there is much to see and experience in Tsuwano, it is not presented in an easy-to-understand and clean way to inbound tourists, both through media and in the destination. This statement seems to be in contradiction to what the tourism association does, or instead doesn't do: the inbound (English) version of the destination's homepage was created in 2010 and has not been updated ever since, with no contact information displayed to the Tourism Association what so ever.

According to the town hall, Tsuwano as a destination is changing its focus from the Inari shrine to the Tsuwano Castle Ruins, where a 700million Yen development is being carried out. The project of the restoration and development of the castle to be more accessible and to provide an expanded experience (with light-up during the night) started from the private sector, but not from Tsuwano. A wealthy individual who spent a childhood in Tsuwano (now residing in Fukuoka) donated 700million Yen to Tsuwano Town, with the condition that it can only be used to develop and protect the castle.

Summary:

- finding a successor for accommodations is difficult,
- tourism-related private sector stakeholders' attitude is indifferent to investment or development because "the tourist will come anyway."
- providing and broadcast of information needs to be developed
- the keyword for Tsuwano is "the castle", but the funds and initiative for development came from outside

6.5.2. Tsuwano Tourism Association

Mr Seiichiro KANEKO, Executive director of the Tsuwano Tourism Association

An interview was held in the tourism association's office, on the 6th of June (2020), with Mr Kaneko, Ms Satoko MATSUMURA (Tsuwano Tourism Association employee) and the author present.

The interview with representatives from Tsuwano Tourism Association had the

same topic question as to the one with the town hall, with the interviewees answering separately.

According to the tourism association, although tourism was and is still an essential part of Tsuwano's economy, until five years ago inbound was not considered as "not worthy of thinking about", both from the association's and from the private sector's point of view. Mr Kaneko goes on to explain that three years ago (2017) a few foreigners started to come to Tsuwano, mainly French and German tourists.

In reality, there was already a growing number of foreign staying guests from 1.2% of the total staying guests in 2012 to 2.5% in 2017 (Tsuwano Town, 2016) (Tsuwano Town, 2018b)

This rise of foreigners sparked a sudden call from accommodations that "something has to be done about it". This one-time exclamation from the private sector, was not well defined, lacking information on what the establishments are awaiting from the tourism association, what they need support with, or what their plans are for the inbound tourism. The association started "hastily" to think about inbound tourism and conducted a simple survey on the staying foreign guests and the route they have taking to Tsuwano. Foreigners visiting Tsuwano on a day-trip are almost non-existent according to the tourism association. The results of the inbound tourist's survey are not publicly available and are not mentioned in tourism strategy documents. The tourism association focused on *omotenashi* (hospitality) and recruited a local English guide.

Promotion of the destination towards inbound tourist "has not been carried out at all", according to Mr Kaneko, with only plans to cooperate with Hatsukaichi town and the bus terminal at Miyajima entrance. This lack of inbound promotion was the reason behind the aforementioned inquire from the accommodations, saying "if there is no inbound promotion, why are the foreigners coming?". According to Mr Yamaoka, this also may have created the false idea that "as with domestic tourists in the late 20th century, they (foreign tourists) will come without any promotion or development".

Concerning the question, whether accommodations have approached tourism association with the need for support in inbound aimed development such as multilingual signage, a simple no was the answer. The establishments only approach the tourism association in urgent and emergency situations. The tourism association is only aware of difficulties concerning allergic and religious restrictions to food, which is further hindered by the language barrier.

The accommodations and tourism-related establishments have difficulties with no having successors to the business and thus are not interested in any investment, domestic or inbound. This comment from Mr Kaneko is in line with Mr Fujiyama from the Commerce and Tourism Division, although, in contradiction with the survey results mentioned above. In the survey carried out by the author, accommodations in Tsuwano answered a question on the succession with "Not a problem" in 50%, and "not a big problem" in 50% of the cases.

Summary:

- The Tsuwano Tourism Association is only aware of the slow rise of foreign tourists since "3 years ago" (meaning 2017). In reality, there was already a growing number of foreign staying guests from 1.2% of the total staying guests in 2012 to 2.5% in 2017 (Tsuwano Town, 2016) (Tsuwano Town, 2018b).
- There was a one-time question from the accommodations about rising inbound tourists, but apart from a survey and hiring a local English guide nothing developed from that notion.
- No promotion has been carried out aimed at foreign tourists.
- According to the tourism association, the accommodations do not approach them for support on inbound tourism development; they only communicate in emergency situations.
- Accommodations expressed difficulty only dealing with allergic and religious restrictions to food
- The tourism-related establishments are not interested in investment, partly because of the lack of successors to the businesses (this contradicts the accommodation survey conducted by the author)

6.5.3. Former Head of Commerce and Tourism Division

Mr Kouji YAMAOKA, Former Head of Commerce and Tourism Division of Tsuwano Town and currently vice president of Tsuwano Tourism Association

The last interviewee was Mr Yamaoka on the 6th of June, 2020. Mr Yamaoka

has experience with both the administrative side of tourism as a former Head of Commerce and Tourism Division on Tsuwano Town and the tourism association's side as the Vice President of the Tsuwano Tourism Association. Currently, he works in a researcher position in the local town history museum and is the president of the Tsuwano Odori Cultural Preservation Association.

Mr Yamaoka's answers to some of the main questions were quite similar to those of Mr Fujiyama and Mr Kaneko, with some differences in opinion regarding the importance of inbound tourism.

Inbound tourism through international relations was a central part of Mr Yamaoka's work at the town hall, with a flourishing partnership Tsuwano's sistercity of Mitte District in Berlin. The connection with the German community is through Ougai Mori, renowned writer born in Tsuwano and studied in Berlin. This cultural exchange was hoped to spark international tourism between Tsuwano and Germany. After a change in the leadership of Mitte District, the events slowly disappeared from the calendars, and the once flourishing exchange stopped altogether.

This connection with Mitte District and Germany was the start of inbound tourism, according to Mr Yamaoka, but was shortly after forgotten by the administration, tourism association and private sector. In hindsight, it was important for the stakeholders only as a "result in the report cards", rather than a step in a tourism strategy.

The interviewee criticized the attempt of the tourism association to promote at the Miyajima Bus terminal in Hatsukaichi, as "that is not part of any strategy, just a side-project in a Hatsukaichi-Tsuwano Memorial Year program. This shows a difference of opinion inside the organization, as it is not often that the Vice President is criticizing the planned steps of the same organization. This raises the question, if the Vice President's opinion is not in line with the organization, or not heard by other members, on what principle is the management operating?

The division of tasks between administration, (tourism) association and private sector, according to Mr Yamaoka, is clearly defined in theory but differs in reality. As a person who has been part of both the administration and the tourism association, his vision is that, the local administration is responsible for "hard"

development, such as facilities, infrastructure and designations regionally, nationally and internationally. Tourism associations in destinations have two significant roles; one is the "soft" development or human resource development, training guides and private sector members, and the other is serving as the *madoguchi* or first contact point between the administration and private sector. Finally, the private sector is the one who is providing services and goods, and creates a development strategy in the current environment, with input from the administration's and tourism association's plans. The reality is different, as in destinations of Tsuwano's this size the roles are mixed up, and "the stakeholders don't even understand their place in the system".

Mr Yamaoka expressed hope for an inter-organizational meeting held between town hall, tourism association and Tsuwano Chamber of commerce every month. This meeting, aimed at tourism development in general, started when Mr Yamagoka was head of the Commerce and Tourism Division (2007), disappeared in the following years and was restarted three years ago.

- Inbound tourism should have been an essential part of the plans and strategy of the local administration and tourism associations, but it seems to be only used as administration results yielding side-projects
- An important connection with Berlin should have been the start of internationalization and inbound tourism development in Tsuwano, but interest dwindled
- There is a considerable difference in opinion inside the tourism association
- Role division is not clear in Tsuwano
- Inter-organizational meeting

6.5.4. Summary of the interviews

Through the interviews, a more detailed picture of the development of Tsuwano destinations was drawn, with information on the attitude of the public sector, the private sector's connection to the tourism association and the town hall.

The interview showed that while there is a concept of an ideal division of tasks between the town hall, tourism association and the private sector, the reality is far from that. The tasks are overlapping, causing difficulties for the private sector to distinguish where to go in case of need of support. The conversation also strongly showed that the private sector's attitude towards inbound tourism (and tourism in general) is that of "the tourist will come anyway", inferring that there is no need for development or investment into domestic or international markets, or into the foreign-friendly environment. This attitude has an impact on the tourism association, as their self-proclaimed goal is to answer the needs of the members, thus if the members are not interested in development, the tourism association won't start an inbound strategy by itself. The town hall is doing its best to strengthen the brand of the destinations, but the private sector and the tourism association is not interested in development.

This negative attitude is partly (but not mainly) due to the lack of successor in some establishment, according to the interviewees, but this can not be seen in the results of the direct survey to accommodations. There is either a miscommunication between partners (public sector and accommodations) or the answers to the survey were strongly influenced by the Japanese culture of *kikubari* and the notion of not complaining in public.

During the two interviews with the vice president and the executive director of the tourism association, a strong difference in opinion was recorded. The vice president Mr Yamaoka strongly dismissed the notion that a side-project in a memorial year program would constitute as part of an "inbound strategy", and inferred that there isn't and never has been such strategy to begin with. This internal friction in the tourism association makes it more difficult for the destination to have a clear goal and motivate the stakeholders towards the goal. While the vice president urges the association to create a future-oriented strategy, the executive branch of the association, inline and reacting to the members' attitude, only seem to think in a status-quo or reactive strategy.

98

7. Conclusion

This paper aimed to better understand the current development status of Tsuwano heritage destination, and its progress towards inbound tourism.

The destination was analysed from several aspects, which are summarised through the following sections.

The literature review introduced several successful destinations, with inbound destinations development originating from inside the community, from local administration or from outside capital. These development steps included a change of mindset (Funck & Cooper, 2013), improvement of foreign tourist-friendly environment with multilingual service (Arima, et al., 2014) and often change in the townscape (Arima, 2017).

Tourist environment was found one of the key components of these successful inbound destinations (Yagasaki, 2017), and further data was introduced on what constitutes as a foreign-friendly environment (JTB, 2011).

The difference of endogenous and exogenous development and their impact on the inbound tourism destination development were discussed through examples (Yasumoto, 2015). These development types are also in an interactive connection with the tourism industry stakeholder attitude (Taniguchi, Imai, Hara, & Ishida, 2012). While exogenous development may cause intercultural friction (Nelson & Matthews, 2017) and can lead to a higher level of inbound preparedness, endogenous development can lead to more substantial involvement and higher quality of service from the local business owners (Funck, 2012)

Another difficulty of inbound tourism development (as well as general tourism development) is the severe lack of workforce in Japan and the tourism industry. Research literature of the phenomenon's impact was introduced (Perlaky, 2018), complemented with government data on employees in the accommodation sector (MLIT 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019). The role and of foreign as employees in the accommodations sector (Yoshida, 2019), and the development of services in the accommodation sector towards foreign tourists are introduced (Morikawa, 2017).

A survey was created based on these concepts (tourist environment, workforce shortage, stakeholder attitude) and conducted in Tsuwano and similar destinations in the area. The survey was supplemented with local administration and tourism association interview, to better understand the development principals and attitude of the destination.

7.1. Tsuwano's tourism development status

The destination passed its maturity curve after a rapid growth due to the "Discover Japan", and traditional townscape tourism boom from the late 1960s and is in a slow but steady decline. The statistical data on visitor numbers show a stagnation, but after an analysis of the data collection and calculation method, the adjusted data shows a decline, which is supported by the accommodation statistic. This means that the destination is not changing into a day-trip destination, but is actually in the decline stage of the life cycle, and did not yet manage to innovate to achieve a rejuvenation stage.

Inbound tourism is an opportunity to revive a rural destination, and in part as a result of the local government's activity, cultural assets are being secured and designated on the prefecture and national level. These designations are essential both financially, as the central and prefectural government does provide a specific budget for preservation, but it is also crucial for recognition. A UNESCO World Heritage designation can increase the numbers of visitors flowing into a destination because it is a brand well-known all over the world. Japan Heritage is aiming in the long term to be a recognised brand, but the system has not been promoted as such successful. The designation also means a higher awareness and education of the locals, thus it has several functions.

7.2. Survey results

Although the local government is active in the preserving and branding of cultural assets, the local tourism industry does not seem to have followed their lead. A survey of the local restaurants showed a surprisingly high ratio of establishments with an English menu, but it is a project of a nearby university, rather than the owners' innovation to attract more foreigners. Through the short

interviews during the survey, one of the realities of a rural destination was apparent, even though not included into the survey, and that is the average age of the owners, managers and staff. The willingness to innovate, to develop multilingual menus, Wi-Fi and electronic payment services are low.

The accommodation sector survey in the destinations showed the sever problem of workforce shortage. While other topics were also selected as difficulties both in general and for inbound tourism, the problem of hiring was selected as the most severe. The population of rural destinations' are declining at a faster pace than that of larger cities, thus the available working-age labour is diminishing at a quick pace. Tsuwano is no exception from this change, on the contrary, as a rural small town, ageing and migration towards cities have had a more severe impact than can be seen in prefecture-level surveys. The changing visa system might have a positive impact on this, as it will be easier to attract foreign workers into rural areas, not just the larger cities with exchange students in education facilities (Yoshida, 2019).

7.3. Attitude and kikubari

Attitude towards inbound tourism was positive according to the result of the accommodation survey, although a difference has to be noted between the two surveys. In the case of the restaurants, the survey was closer to observation and conversation with the owners and managers, more of the "voice" of these people were included in the conclusion that they are not keen on investing into the future, into developing services that the foreign tourists are requiring. The accommodation survey has less interaction with the managers and owners, and it is based more on the data provided by the survey sheets. In this result, the attitude towards inbound tourism was positive, but further study and perhaps an interview-based survey is needed to find out, whether this positive attitude was just a cultural reaction to questions on a paper, or there is a gap difference in willingness to develop for the inbound market, between restaurants and accommodations. As Nelson and Matthews described the importance of the "kikubari" cultural concept, in some cases Japanese tend to be positive and welcoming (Nelson & Matthews, 2017), but that does not necessarily mean a will

to invest.

The attitude towards foreign tourists coming to Japan may differ by the type of establishment, but the shortage of workforce has an impact on both restaurants and accommodations. The future tourism destinations development strategies at the local and central level have to address this issue directly, as a labour-intensive industry such as tourism cannot progress without human resources.

7.4. Interviews

Through the interviews, a more detailed picture of the development of Tsuwano destinations was drawn, with information on the attitude of the public sector, the private sector's connection to the tourism association and the town hall.

The interview showed that while there is a concept of an ideal division of tasks between the town hall, tourism association and the private sector, the reality is far from that. The tasks are overlapping, causing difficulties for the private sector to distinguish where to go in case of need of support. The conversation also strongly showed that the private sector's attitude towards inbound tourism (and tourism in general) is that of "the tourist will come anyway", inferring that there is no need for development or investment into domestic or international markets, or into the foreign-friendly environment. This attitude has an impact on the tourism associations, as their self-proclaimed goal is to answer the needs of the members, thus if the members are not interested in development, the tourism association won't start an inbound strategy by itself. The town hall is doing its best to strengthen the brand of the destinations, but the private sector and the tourism association is not interested in development.

This negative attitude is partly (but not mainly) due to the lack of successor in some establishment, according to the interviewees, but this cannot be seen in the results of the direct survey to accommodations. There is either a miscommunication between partners (public sector and accommodations) or the answers to the survey were strongly influenced by the Japanese culture of *kikubari* and the notion of not complaining in public.

During the two interviews with the vice president and the executive director of the tourism association, a strong difference in opinion was recorded. The vice president Mr Yamaoka strongly dismissed the notion that a side-project in a memorial year program would constitute as part of an "inbound strategy", and inferred that there is and has never been such strategy to begin with. This internal friction in the tourism association makes it more difficult for the destination to have a clear goal and motivate the stakeholders towards the goal. While the vice president urges the association to create a future-oriented strategy, the executive branch of the association, inline and reacting to the members' attitude, only seem to think in a status-quo or reactive strategy.

7.5. Development

Development of a destination, most of the time, is not controlled by one entity, but is a sum of the progress of all the stakeholders, public, private and non-profit. There are many examples of this, where the private sector or non-profit sector started the innovation (Funck, 2012), and the local or in Takayama's case, the central government "followed". Similar case can be found in Kyoto, where the accommodations themselves started inbound oriented projects (Morishita, 2019). These are important endogenous regional developments, something that originates from inside of the destinations. Yasumoto also showed that development with capital and management from outside of the community could, especially in the case of foreign investment, lead to intercultural differences between stakeholders (Yasumoto, 2015).

Nonetheless, Niseko is a good example that while some differences are originating from new businesses from outside, and in this case from another culture, in some cases they are just considered as new competitors, and not as a negative intrusion (Nelson & Matthews, 2017). Tsuwano, maybe because of the difference in tourism resources or the distance from major tourism hubs, is yet to experience incoming capital and management from either metropolitan Japan or from abroad. While this allows endogenous development, the driving force seems to be missing.

In Tsuwano's case, the local government has been successful at securing cultural assets, to the extent that the Heron Dance of Tsuwano is a candidate for UNESCO intangible cultural asset. This success and continuous work towards

strengthening the image of the destination is something that the private sector might not be able to achieve, and there seems to be a lack of willingness and a shortage of people in the tourism sector. The stakeholders, the members of the rural destination's tourism industry have to realise that without innovation, the decline will continue. While the local authority has been successful on its own right, for the future of the destination, a broader development of human resources is needed. This means both attracting new workforce, younger people from the main cities and foreign workers, but also motivating locals to start innovating.

This research concludes that while the needed tourism resources, tourism infrastructure of an established destination and the local government's strong will and results of branding the town as a Heritage destination is present, the local tourism industry's attitude towards inbound tourism hinders any improvement towards becoming an inbound tourism destination. Furthermore, the strong connection between the tourism industry member's negative attitude and tourism association's attitude creates an environment, where there is no development strategy created for the destination (by the tourism association), not to mention inbound strategy.

The identified concepts that influence the inbound development of a destination have been taken under the magnifying glass. It was found that while there is some level of foreign-friendly tourist environment (high number of English menus), it is an exogenous development started by a university. Workforce shortage as the second factor was proved through a survey to be a sever problem in Tsuwano, more so than in other reference destinations. Finally, although the stakeholder attitude measured through the survey showed promise, the interviews and observation in the destinations implied a different reality. The attitude of tourism industry members, and directly influencing tourism association's executive level, is that of "we don't have to do anything, the tourists will come anyway".

Previous research results in the literature review show that in some cases, the start of an exogenous development, capital from outside of the destination can kick-start a fast-paced development, but it is also shown that this kind of development more often happens in sports-related destinations (Nelson &

Matthews, 2017), and it comes with intercultural friction that the community might try to avoid altogether.

The tourism academia often concentrates on successful destinations and the strategy that helps the development of these communities. This type of analyzing the successful is important, but shows only half of the picture. This research aimed to understand why an established destination like Tsuwano, with all the needed cultural, natural and other tourism resources, and an actively brand-developing local administration can still end up in a steady decline, without the prospects of rejuvenation. This research hopes to stand as an analysis of the difficulties that destinations can face from within, rather than from their market and industry environment.

7.6. Further research

Further research is needed to understand the mentality of the stakeholders of the local tourism scene. While the local government seems to be strategically securing and branding the assets, the private sector does not seem to innovate or develop. The limitation of the accommodation survey is that it cannot evaluate the mentality and interest or disinterest of the owners and managers. This type of paper-based survey also has a certain number of questions that the respondents are willing to fill out. Thus a detailed, in-depth data gathering is not possible. This paper aimed to get an understanding of inbound tourism destinations, and the reality of Tsuwano, a dataset, that is aimed to be the bases of further research.

The next step is to have interviews with the private sector stakeholders, to understand the discrepancy of being open towards inbound tourism according to the attitude survey, but not investing or innovating to attract and cater to foreign visitors.

8. References

- Agency of Cultural Affairs. (2015). *Japan Heritage*. Retrieved from http://www.bunka.go.jp/english/policy/cultural_properties/japan_heritage/
- Agency of Cultural Affairs. (2019). *Japan Heritage 2019 Designation Summary.* Retrieved from http://www.bunka.go.jp/koho_hodo_oshirase/hodohappyo/__icsFiles/afiel dfile/2019/05/17/a1416977_03.pdf
- Arima, T. (2017, Oct. 26.). Were tourist areas changing by increasing foreign tourists in Hakone, Japan? *Proceedings of the General Meeting of the Association of Japanese Geographers, Volume 2017a*, Pages 100132-. Retrieved Jan. 12., 2020, from https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/ajg/2017a/0/2017a_100132/_article/-char/ja/
- Arima, T., Yubune, Y., Terada, Y., Otani, A., Ando, K., & Aoki, M. (2014). International tourists' shopping behavior and souvenir Shops' and accommodation facilities' services in Hakone-Yumoto area. *The international journal of tourism science*, 7, 45 - 52. doi:http://hdl.handle.net/10748/6506
- Bojanic, D. (2005). Tourist Area Life Cycle Stage and the impact of a crisis. *ASEAN Journal on Hospitality and Tourism, Vol4*(No 2), 139-150. Retrieved from http://journals.itb.ac.id/index.php/ajht/article/download/3030/1590
- Butler, R. W. (2011). Tourism Area Life Cycle. (G. P. Ltd, Ed.) *Contemporary Tourism Reviews*. Retrieved from http://www.ibtcl.co.uk/web_documents/toursim_area_life_cycle_original.p df
- Chavez, A. (2019, March 20). If you want to fix the problem of over-tourism then just look overseas. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved Jan. 15, 2020, from https://www.japantimes.co.jp/community/2019/03/20/our-lives/want-fixproblem-tourism-just-look-overseas/
- Cho, S., Yamada, K., Kobayashi, H., & Machino, K. (2016). Hokkaido's tourism and regional promotion; What is after inbound tourism. *The annals of Research Center for Economic and Business Networks, Vol.* 5, 33-40. doi:http://hdl.handle.net/2115/61406
- Choon, C. M. (2016, 05. 01.). Card, not cash, is king in S. Korea. *The Strait Times*. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2018, from https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/card-notcash-is-king-in-south-korea
- Du, L. (2020, Apr. 10). Virus pandemic pushes Japan's shoppers to finally buy

online. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved Apr. 13, 2020, from https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/04/10/business/coronavirus-japan-shoppers-buy-online/

- Fulltime employee shortage in the Chugoku 5 prefecture area (survey). (2019, Sept. 18th). *NihonKeizaiShinbun*. Retrieved Sept. 18th, 2019, from https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXMZO49941870Y9A910C1LC0000/
- Funck, C. (2012). The innovative potential of inbound tourism in Japan for destination development – a case study of Hida Takayama. *Contemporary Japan, 24*(2), 121-147. doi:10.1515/cj-2012-0007
- Funck, C. (2012). The innovative potential of inbound tourism in Japan for destination development – a case study of Hida Takayama. *Contemporary Japan*, 24(2), 121-147. doi:10.1515/cj-2012-0007
- Funck, C., & Cooper, M. (2013). *Japanese Tourism: Spaces, Places and Structures.* Berghahn Books.
- Guichard-Anguis, S., & Moon, O. (2008). *Japanese Tourism and Travel Culture*. Routledge.
- Hagi City. (2015). *Hagi population vision and 2015 Census results.* Retrieved Dec. 12, 2018, from https://www.city.hagi.lg.jp/uploaded/attachment/6785.pdf
- Hagi City. (2018). *Hagi Statistics 2017.* Retrieved Dec 15., 2019, from https://www.city.hagi.lg.jp/uploaded/attachment/9934.pdf
- Hagi City. (2019). Foreign tourists accommodation survey (not published).
- Hagi Tourism Association. (2018). *Hagi DMO Strategy.* Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from http://hagishi.com/upload/files/2018hagibanDMOsenryaku.pdf
- Hamada, Y. (2011). The difference of Attractiveness and Quantitative Intercomparison between Yuda Onsen and Hagi. *Journal of East Asian Studies, No. 9*, 1-20. doi:http://www.lib.yamaguchiu.ac.jp/yunoca/handle/D300009000001
- Henderson, J. C. (2017). Destination Development: Trends in Japan's Inbound Tourism. *International Journal of Tourism Research*, 19, 89-98. doi:DOI: 10.1002/jtr.2088
- Hijino, K. V. (2020, Jan. 16). Overtourism: Interview with Mayoral Candidate Murayama Shōei. *nippon.com*. Retrieved Feb. 15, 2020, from https://www.nationthailand.com/travel/30378310
- Iwatani, K. (1978). *Modern Tsuwano.* Tsuwano History Series Publishing (commercially not published).
- JTA. (2017a). Consumption Trend Survey for Foreigners Visiting Japan. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from

http://www.mlit.go.jp/kankocho/siryou/toukei/syouhityousa.html

- JTA. (2017b). Survey on Inbound tourism readiness for 2016. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from https://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001171594.pdf
- JTA. (2018a). Consumption Trend Survey for Foreigners Visiting Japan. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from http://www.mlit.go.jp/kankocho/siryou/toukei/syouhityousa.html
- JTA. (2018b). Survey on Inbound tourism readiness for 2017. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from https://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001226100.pdf
- JTB. (2011). Understanding the needs of foreign tourists. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2018, from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/000147865.pdf
- Kerr, A. (2019). *Destroy the Nation with Tourism.* Tokyo, Japan: Chuokoron-Shinsha Publishing.
- Kikuchi, T. (2004). The Base and its Special Feature of Sightseeing Space Which is Utilized in Areas with Building of Cultural Importance. *Bulletin of Lifelong Learning Research Institute, Vol.7*, 187-201. Retrieved from http://id.nii.ac.jp/1136/00002315/
- Kokubo, K. (2014). *Business Ecosystem and rural revitalization based on Tourism.* Retrieved from https://www.umds.ac.jp/facility/msi/documents/no48.pdf
- Kumada, J. (2018). The challenges and actions on Japan inbound tourism business. Proceedings of the Conference of Transdisciplinary Federation of Science and Technology, Volume 2018, pp. Pages A-2-6-. doi:https://doi.org/10.11487/oukan.2018.0_A-2-6
- Kurashiki City. (2015). *Kurashiki Future Population Vision.* Retrieved Aug. 1st, 2019, from https://www.city.kurashiki.okayama.jp/secure/92188/bizyon.pdf
- Kurashiki City. (2016). *Census Data.* General Department Statistics Division. Retrieved Aug. 1, 2019, from Kurashiki City: https://www.city.kurashiki.okayama.jp/module/66278.htm
- Kurashiki City. (2016). *Kurashiki City 2015 Tourism statistics.* Tourism Department. Retrieved Jan. 1, 2020, from https://www.city.kurashiki.okayama.jp/secure/91878/toukeisyoH27.pdf
- Kurashiki City. (2018). *Kurashiki City 2017 Tourism statistics.* Tourism Department. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2019, from https://www.city.kurashiki.okayama.jp/secure/110334/toukeisyoH29.pdf
- Kurashiki City. (2019). *Kurashiki City 2018 Tourism statistics.* Tourism Department. Retrieved Jan. 1, 2020, from https://www.city.kurashiki.okayama.jp/secure/126286/toukeisyoH30.pdf

- Kurosawa, T., Soshiroda, A., & Tsutsumi, T. (2013). A study on the Relationship between the Local Characteristics and the Images of the Tourist Attractions with Townscapes in Travel Magazines. *Journal of the City Planning Institute of Japan, Vol. 48*(No. 3), 1095-1100.
- Kuroyanagi, T. (2014). Proposal for Sustainable Community Development Utilizing Important Preservation Districts for Grouping of Traditional Buildings in Tsuwano Town. Tokyo Institute of Technology 2014.
- Kuroyanagi, T., Fujita, Y., & Hattori, S. (2017). Current situations and activities of Important Preservation Districts for Grouping of Traditional Buildings Tsuwano Town, Shimane Prefecture. Architectural Institute of Japan. Retrieved from https://ci.nii.ac.jp/naid/200000427962
- Kyodo. (2019, Sep. 18th). South Korean visitors to Japan down by half in August compared to last year. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved Oct. 1st, 2019, from https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/09/18/national/south-koreanvisitors-japan-halve/
- Miyajima, T. (2017). Accommodation sector's workforce shortage, casting a shadow on Tourism Country. Economic Survey Department. Mizuho Research Center, One Mizuho. Retrieved from https://www.mizuho-ri.co.jp/publication/opinion/eyes/pdf/eyes171115.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2014). Tourism Policy 2014. Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001042911.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2015). White Paper on Tourism 2015. Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001095743.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2016). *Tourism Policy 2016.* Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001149500.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2017). *Tourism Policy 2017.* Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001211877.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2018). *White Paper on Tourism 2017.* Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001260955.pdf
- MLIT Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism. (2019). *Tourism Policy 2018.* Retrieved from http://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001294378.pdf
- Mori, A. (2007). *Discover Japan.* Tokyo: KotsuShinbunsha.
- Morikawa, M. (2017). *Impact of Foreign Tourists on Productivity in the Accommodation Industry: A panel data analysis.* Tokyo: SSPJ Discussion Paper Series, RIETI Discussion Paper 17-E-106. doi:http://hdl.handle.net/10086/30544

- Morishita, S. (2019). Service Management for Tourists Visiting Japan in the Accommodation Industry. Proceedings of the Conference of Transdisciplinary Federation of Science and Technology Volume 2019, 10th TRFST Conference. doi:https://doi.org/10.11487/oukan.2019.0_D-3-1
- Murakami, K., & Nishiyama, N. (2010, Nov.). The concept of Urban Heritage and Discovery of Cultural Resources in Hagi City. *Journal Architect Planning AIJ, Vol.* 75(No.657), 2615 – 2624. Retrieved from https://ci.nii.ac.jp/naid/40017348890
- Murakami, K., & Nishiyama, N. (2015, Oct.). A Study of Cultural Resources Management in Tourism Development through International Cooperation -The case of Hagi City of Japan and As-salt City of Jordan. *Journal of the City Planning Institute of Japan, Vol.50*(No.3), 1188 - 1195. doi:https://doi.org/10.11361/journalcpij.50.1188
- Nagasaki Prefecture. (2012). *Nagasaki Prefecture Tourism Statistics.* Department of Tourism. Retrieved Jan. 10, 2020, from https://www.pref.nagasaki.jp/bunrui/kanko-kyoiku-bunka/kankobussan/statistics/kankoutoukei/296549.html
- Nagasaki Prefecture. (2018). *Nagasaki Prefecture Tourism Statistics*. Department of Tourism. Retrieved Jan. 15, 2020, from https://www.pref.nagasaki.jp/bunrui/kanko-kyoiku-bunka/kankobussan/statistics/kankoutoukei/296549.html
- Nagasaki Prefecture. (2019). *Nagasaki Prefecture Tourism Statistics 1980-2018.* Department of Tourism. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2020, from https://www.pref.nagasaki.jp/bunrui/kanko-kyoiku-bunka/kankobussan/statistics/kankoutoukei/296549.html
- Nagata, Y. (2020, Feb. 21). Tsuwano's Heron Dance, a candidate for UNESCO intangible cultural asset. *Asahi Shinbun Digital*. Retrieved Feb. 21, 2020, from https://www.asahi.com/articles/ASN2N71SDN2LPTIB00F.html
- National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association. (1976). *Designation Report.* Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings. Retrieved from https://www.denken.gr.jp/material/d_daichyo11/d_hagi_horiuchi.html
- National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association. (1979a). *Designation report.* Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings. Retrieved from https://www.denken.gr.jp/material/d_daichyo11/d_kurashiki.html
- National Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings Association.

(1979b). *Designation report.* Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings. Retrieved from https://www.denken.gr.jp/material/d_daichyo11/d_takayamasanmachi.ht ml

- Nelson, K., & Matthews, A. L. (2017). Foreign presents or foreign presence? Resident perceptions of Australian and Chinese tourists in Niseko, Japan. *Tourist Studies, Vol. 18*(Issue 2), 213-231. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/1468797617717466
- Nielsen and Alipay. (2017). *Outbound Chinese Tourism and Consumption Trend:* 2017 Survey. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from https://www.nielsen.com/wpcontent/uploads/sites/3/2019/05/outbound-chinese-tourism-andconsumption-trends.pdf
- Nihon Bungeisha. (2015). Inbound Tourism Handbook. Tokyo, Japan.
- Nihon Koutsu Kousha. (2018). Inbaundo no shouhi sokushin to chiikikeizaikasseika (Inbound tourism consumption promotion and rural economy revitalization). Tokyo: Gyousei.

Nose, M., & Furuya, H. (2008, Oct.). Analysis of Evaluation Characteristics of International and Japanese Tourists in Nikko and Hakone. *Journal of the City Planning Institute of Japan, No.* 43-3, 595 - 600. Retrieved Jan. 15., 2020, from https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/journalcpij/43.3/0/43.3_595/_article/char/ja

- Oedewald, M. (2008). Meaning of tradition in contemporary Japanese domestic tourism. In S. Guichard-Anguis, & O. Moon (Eds.), *Japanese Tourism and Travel Culture.* Routledge.
- Ojika Island Tourism. (2019, Dec. 15). *About Ojika Island Tourism*. Retrieved from Ojika Island Tourism: http://ojikajima.jp/tourlism/1198.html
- Ojika Town. (2016). *Population Vision.* Retrieved Jan. 15, 2020, from http://ojika.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/2016032401.pdf
- Okimoto, S. (1971, Dec. 1). *Christians and Otome-toge.* Tsuwano History Publishing Association. Retrieved from Tsuwano Tourism Association: https://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BA58594527
- Okimoto, S. (1974). *Tsuwano domain.* Tsuwano: Tsuwano History Publishing Association. Retrieved from https://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BA44524250
- Onizuka, Y. (2008). The growing Foreign capital in Niseko. *International Trade and Investment, Vol.* 19(Num. 4), 89 - 100. Retrieved Jan. 10, 2020, from http://www.iti.or.jp/kikan71/71onizuka.pdf

Onomichi City. (2018a). 2015 Census results. Retrieved Jan. 30, 2019, from

https://www.city.onomichi.hiroshima.jp/soshiki/15/12529.html

- Onomichi City. (2018b). *Onomichi City's 2017 Tourism Statistics*. Retrieved Apr. 12, 2019, from https://www.city.onomichi.hiroshima.jp/soshiki/2/18436.html
- Oshitani, H., Matsumoto, A., & Fukazawa, F. (2018). Analysis and Revaluation for Town Development in NisekoTown, Hokkaido. *Journal of Household Economics, Vol. 48*, Pages 99-114. doi:https://doi.org/10.18961/seikatsukeizaigaku.48.0_99
- Perlaky, D. (2018, December). Tourism development challenges of an island destination in a aging society, case study of Ojika Island of Japan. *Applied Studies in Agribusiness and Commerce – APSTRACT, Vol 12*(No 3-4), 31-38. doi:DOI: 10.19041/APSTRACT/2018/3-4/4
- Rodrigez, J., Parra-Lopez, E., & Yanes-Estevez, V. (2008). The sustainability of island destinations: Tourism area life cycle and teleological perspectives. The case of Tenerife. *Tourism Management, 29*, 53-65.
- Shibata, S. (2019). *Resolving Labour Shortage? The Digital Transformation of Working Practices in the Japanese Service Sector.* LeidenAsiaCentre, Leiden, The Netherlands. Retrieved from http://www.leidenasiacentre.nl/
- Shimane Prefecture. (2008 2018). Shimane Prefecture Tourism Survey.
- Shimonoseki City. (2018). Shimonoseki City Tourism Statistics of 2017. Shimonoseki City. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2018, from http://www.city.shimonoseki.lg.jp/www/contents/1507248579447/files/hou kokusyo.pdf
- Shina, H., Perduea, R., & Kangb, J. (2019). Front desk technology innovation in hotels: A managerial perspective. *Tourism Management*, 74, 310–318. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.004
- Sir Rutherford, A. K. (1863). *Capital of the Tycoon* (Vol. Vol II.). New York: Harper & brothers.
- Small but shining, Ojika Town. (2013). Local Government Finance, 7, 134 147.
- *Taikodani Inari Shrine*. (2018, Dec. 1). Retrieved from Japan Heritage Center: http://www.tsuwano100.net
- Takayama City. (2011). Takayama City's 2010 Tourism Statistics. Retrieved Dec.15,2018,https://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/005/000/kankoutoukei.h22.pdf
- Takayama City. (2013). Takayama City's 2012 Tourism Statistics. Retrieved Aug.15,2019,from

https://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/ 004/989/h24kankoutoukei_000.pdf

Takayama City. (2015). Takayama City's 2014 Tourism Statistics. Retrieved Jan.15,2018,10,(2017)

http://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/0 05/790/h26kankoutoukei.pdf

Takayama City. (2016). *Takayama 2015 Census results.* Retrieved Dec. 10, 2019, from

http://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/0 01/904/h30-6.pdf

- Takayama City. (2017). *Takayama City's 2016 Tourism Statistics*. Retrieved Dec. 15, 2019, from https://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/ 008/430/28_kankoutoukei.pdf
- Takayama City. (2019). *Takayama City's 2018 Tourism Statistics*. Retrieved Jan. 10, 2020, from http://www.city.takayama.lg.jp/_res/projects/default_project/_page_/001/0 10/740/30toukei.pdf
- Takeda, M., & Kudo, Y. (2016). Community Development Through Inbound Tourism in Koyasan. *島根県立大学短期大学部松江キャンパス研究紀要, Vol. 55*, 1-10. doi:http://id.nii.ac.jp/1377/00001579/
- Tanaka, A. (2013). Geographic Concentration of Foreign Visitors in Japan. RIETI.RetrievedJan.15,2020,https://www.etsg.org/ETSG2013/Papers/287.pdf
- Taniguchi, A., Imai, Y., Hara, F., & Ishida, H. (2012). Study on place attachment of stakeholders related to tourist spot—case study on Niseko and Kucchan area. *Journal of Japan Society of Civil Engineers, Ser. D3 (Infrastructure Planning and Management), Vol.* 68(Issue 5,), Pages I_551-I_562. doi:https://doi.org/10.2208/jscejipm.68.I_551
- Teikoku Databank. (Apr. 2019). *Survey on workforce shortage of companies.* Survey. Retrieved May 23rd, 2019, from https://www.tdb.co.jp/report/watching/press/p190506.html
- The Japan Times. (2019, July 29th). South-Korean city exchange programs flight routes, Japan suspended amid tensions. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved Sept. 15, 2019, from https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/07/29/national/south-koreancity-exchange-programs-flight-routes-japan-suspended-amid-tensions/

Tourism Business Research. (2016). White paper on the future of tourism.

Tsuwano Board of Education. (n.d.). *Preservation District for Groups of Traditional Buildings*. Retrieved Sept. 1st, 2019, from Tsuwano Cultural Portal: http://tsuwano-bunka.net/cultural-property/detail_hozon-area/

Tsuwano Monogatari. (1965, Sept.). Shimane Prefecture Asahi Association.

Tsuwano Town. (2016). *Tsuwano population vision.* Tsuwano. Retrieved Nov. 30th, 2018, http://www.tsuwano.net/www/contents/1455061351797/index.html

Tsuwano Town. (2018a). *Accommodation survey Tsuwano 2018 (unpublished).* Tsuwano.

Tsuwano Town. (2018a). *List of designated cultural properties of the town.* Retrieved Sept. 1st, 2019, from Tsuwano Town homepage: http://www.tsuwano.net/www/contents/100000007000/index.html

Tsuwano Town. (2018b). Visitor number data 2018 (unpublished). Tsuwano.

- Tsuwano, destination after a tourism boom. (2019). In D. Perlaky, & M. Asamizu (Ed.), *Rural tourism and internationalization* (pp. 75-85). Kunpuru.
- Tsuwano, dreaming of the past. (1963, Apr. 21). Fudoki, 67.
- UNWTO. (2019). *Gastronomy Tourism The Case of Japan.* Madrid, Spain: World Tourism Organization. doi:doi:10.18111/9789284420919
- Uysal, M., Woo, E., & Signal, M. (2012). *The Tourist Area Life Cycle (TALC) and Its Effect on Quality-of-life (QOL) of Destination Community.* doi:DOI: 10.1007/978-94-007-2268-0_25
- Wada, T. (2016). Film city Onomichi: fixing and recent changes. Proceedings of the General Meeting of the Association of Japanese Geographers, Pages 100152-. doi:https://doi.org/10.14866/ajg.2016s.0_100152
- Wada, T. (2017). Film city Onomichi: brand awareness and tourist behavior.
 Proceedings of the General Meeting of the Association of Japanese Geographers, Vol. 2017s, p. 100011-.
 doi:https://doi.org/10.14866/ajg.2017s.0_100011
- White, S. (2019, Marc. 12). Tourism in Osaka, often overshadowed by Tokyo, is catching up. *Reuters*. Retrieved Feb. 15, 2020, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-economy-osaka/tourism-inosaka-often-overshadowed-by-tokyo-is-catching-up-idUSKBN1QS2TK
- World Heritage Registration Promotion Division. (2015). *Churches and Christian sites in Nagasaki.* Nagasaki Prefectural Government.
- Yadomi, I. (1974). *Sagimai and Tsuwano-odori.* Tsuwano History Publishing Association. Retrieved from https://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BB08324685
- Yagasaki, N. (2017). Inbaundo Kankou Nyumon (Introduction to Inbound

Tourism). Kyoto: Koyoshobo.

- Yagasaki, N. (2019, July). Tourism Development and its impact on employment in the accommodation sector. *Japanese Journal of Labour Studies, No.* 708, 4-16. Retrieved Jan. 12., 2020, from https://www.jil.go.jp/institute/zassi/backnumber/2019/07/pdf/004-016.pdf
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2006). Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2005. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2019, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cmsdata/a/3/2/a32748311e9fc62b7a25 6fc6180fa2ac.pdf
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2007). Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2006. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2019, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cmsdata/6/b/c/6bc5bd98c31a83af2e8b3 f14a8acaa56.pdf
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2008). Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2007. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2019, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cms/a16200/doutai/h20doutai.html
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2009). Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2008. Retrieved Dec. 20, 2019, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cmsdata/2/d/3/2d3babb3becfca455305 1ce6f20e633d.pdf
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2010). Yamaguchi Prefecture Tourism Survey Results 2009. Retrieved Dec. 25, 2019, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cmsdata/c/5/0/c50c3cae06f46b066c4f6 6a91d1ab786.pdf
- Yamaguchi Prefecture. (2016). *Shimonoseki City 2015 Census results.* Yamaguchi City. Retrieved Dec. 12, 2018, from https://www.pref.yamaguchi.lg.jp/cms/a12500/kokusei/2015sokuhou.html
- Yamamoto, K. (2009). *The mutual existence of tourism development and scenery* preservation of Niseko area. 32th Hokkaido Municipality Workshop. Retrieved Jan. 12., 2020, from http://www.jichiro.gr.jp/jichiken_kako/report/rep_hokkaido32/3-2/3-2jro_3252101/index.htm
- Yasumoto, M. (2015). The tourism and endogenous regional development outside the of the human resources role. *JAFIT international tourism review, Vol.* 22, Pages 211-216. doi:https://doi.org/10.24526/jafit.22.0_211
- Yonemoto, K. (2016, April). Results and initiatives of rural revitalization after a Japan Heritage Designations. *The World of Cultural Heritage, Vol.* 26. Retrieved from https://www.isan-no-sekai.jp/feature/20160401_04

Yoshida, M. (2019). The Impact of Migration on the Hotel Industry and Issues. JAFIT international tourism review, Vol. 26, 193-198. doi:https://doi.org/10.24526/jafit.26.0_193

9. Appendix

飲食店の訪日外国人観光客の受入環境整備・アンケート

アンケートの内容につきましては、集計した後に、論文執筆や発表な ど研究内容を公表する場においてのみ使用いたします。各飲食店の 店名及び回答内容につきましては公表いたしません。

Q1	店名のローマ字表記 a 漢字・ひらがな・かたかな b ローマ字 c 両方	
Q2	英語のサービス a 英語ができるスタッフはいない b 英語ができるスタッフはいるが、いつもいるわけではない c 英語ができるスタッフはいつもいる	
Q4	英語のメニュー a 英語のメニューがない b 各料理に、宗教やアレルギーに関連する食材のピクトグラ c メニューの一部は英語で書いてある d 英語のメニューがある	
Q5	メニューの視覚化 a 文字でのみ表示 b 文字と写真による表示 c 食品サンプルが展示されている	
Q6	トイレ a 和式 d トイレない b 洋式 c 和式も洋式もある	
Q8	クレジットカードが利用できる a 利用可能 b ある金額を超えたら利用可能 c 利用不可能	
Q9	無線インターネット(Wi-Fi)の有無 a ある b ない	

訪日外国人と宿泊施設の現状

山口大学東アジア研究科博士課程のペルラキと申します。お手数をかけしますが宿泊施設のインバウンド 対策と困難についてのアンケート調査にご協力をお願したいと思います。観光産業の問題を把握するため、 産業の皆様の貴重なご意見が必要と思いまして、アンケート調査を実施したいと思います。 何卒、宜しくお願い申し上げます。



アンケートの内容につきましては、集計した後に、論文執筆や発表など研究内容を公表する場においてのみ使用いたします。各宿泊施設の店名及び回答内容につきましては公表いたしません。 記入したアンケートを次のファクス(083) 963 9070又denes@perlaky.huに送ってください。 研究のご協力を誠に有難う御座いました。ますますのご活躍を祈っております。